

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

Effective Strategies to Reduce Voluntary Employee Turnover Intentions in the Retail Sector

Connie Latoyia Owens Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Organizational Behavior and Theory Commons

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Connie L. Owens

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

- Dr. Patsy Kasen, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty
- Dr. Yvonne Doll, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty
- Dr. Brenda Jack, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2022

Abstract

Effective Strategies to Reduce Voluntary Employee Turnover Intentions in the Retail

Sector

by

Connie L. Owens

MS, Keller Graduate School of Management 2012

BS, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 2009

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2022

Abstract

Voluntary employee turnover is a complex business problem that hurts organizations' productivity and profits. High employee turnover rates require retail business leaders to implement strategies to help prevent employees from leaving their jobs. Grounded in transformational leadership theory, the purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to explore leadership strategies retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The participants included six retail managers from two mid-to-large retail food organizations in Chicago who successfully reduced voluntary employee turnover. Semistructured interviews and public company information were used for data collection. Data were analyzed using Yin's five-step method. Four themes were revealed: (a) leadership, (b) work environment, (c) rewards and recognition, and (d) training. A key recommendation for retail store managers is implementing a retention program that promotes a healthy work environment, monitors performance trends, and allows leaders to adopt supportive leadership styles. The implications for positive social change include the potential to minimize stress on the organization and other employees who inherit the work when coworkers leave. The local community may benefit because employees staying with their jobs supports their income stability, reduces the stress of job hunting, and causes less tension among family members and the community.

Effective Strategies to Reduce Voluntary Employee Turnover Intentions in the Retail

Sector

by

Connie L. Owens

MS, Keller Graduate School of Management, 2012 BS, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 2009

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2022

Dedication

This doctoral study is dedicated to my family and friends. To my son, Christian, I love you more than words can describe. You are my joy, legacy, the greatest gift, and motivation. I want you always to remember to keep God first, follow your dreams, and never give up. Mom, this is for you. You were my biggest cheerleader. Although you are no longer on this Earth, I can still feel your presence and I can still feel your support. The life tools you gave me have helped me tremendously. I love you. To my dad, I used to think that following in your footsteps as a professional kickboxer was my goal, but instead, I chose to follow the wisdom, knowledge, and talks that you instilled in me. Thank you for encouraging me to grow further mentally and understand that knowledge is the greatest teacher. To Grandma Josie, Auntie Annette, Auntie Denise, Mae Mae, and Auntie Dorothy, thank you for standing in the gap. I love you. To my siblings (M7: Shantae J., Kevin, Deonna, Yolondta, Monica, and Rimari + Martina), I love you all, and I am so grateful God loaned you all to me. To my tribe: Bobby, Charity, Lacey, Xavier, the R.I.C.H. Clique, Camilla, Stephaughn, Momma Stephanie J., Dana, Liz, Rahvi, Vicky, Aliyah, Karen, my 1507 roommates: Eryka, Dr. Porshe' Garner, and Brittney, Dr. Tameika, Chericka, Courtney, Brittanie, Lakeisha, Tabitha, Tennille, Michelle, Mylisha, Tierra, Domini, Kendra, Shianne, Mr. and Mrs. Meeks, Tonyael, Jerome, Sylvester, and Cameron, I love you all. Thank you for your unwavering support and love. You are some of my greatest blessings. Most importantly, I am nothing without God.

Acknowledgments

Giving all honor and glory to God, who is the head of my life. All things are possible with God. I want to thank my doctoral study committee, which includes Dr. Teresa Jepma (Original Chair), Dr. Patsy Kasen (Chair), Dr. Yvonne Doll (SCM), Dr. Brenda Jack (URR), and Dr. Richard Hay (Student Success Advisor) for their support and advice during the doctoral study process. Dr. Kasen, your dedication to my success was Godsent, and has always exceeded my expectations. You were my angel on Earth during this process and I am grateful to have met such a wonderful and caring person. Dr. Jepma, thank you for helping me become a better scholar. I appreciate your feedback and guidance in ensuring quality scholarly writing. Dr. Doll, I had the pleasure of meeting you during my second residency and always admired your love for academic knowledge. I am grateful for having you as my second committee member. Although I haven't had an opportunity to speak with you, Dr. Jack, I want to thank you for your insights and review of my doctoral study. To Dr. Hay, you showed up when I needed you the most, and I appreciate all your advice, listening ear, and encouraging words. To past managers and mentors that had the most positive impact on my life, thank you for your leadership and dedication to setting the standards as positive role models. Finally, I would like to thank and acknowledge the participants for their willingness and commitment to participate in my study.

Table of Contents

Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem and Purpose	3
	Population and Sampling	3
	Nature of the Study	4
	Research Question	6
	Interview Questions	6
	Conceptual Framework	7
	Operational Definitions.	8
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
	Assumptions	8
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	9
	Significance of the Study	9
	Contribution to Business Practice	9
	Implications for Social Change	9
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
	Transformational Leadership Theory	11
	Organizational Equilibrium Model	17
	Intermediate Linkage Model	19
	Turnover Model	20

Unfolding Model	21
Herzberg Two-Factor Leadership Theory	24
Person-Organization Fit Theory	28
Contingency Theory of Leadership	29
Job Embeddedness Theory	31
Leader Member Exchange Theory	34
Vroom's Expectancy Theory	35
Voluntary Employee Turnover	36
Leadership	43
Transition	51
Section 2: The Project	52
Purpose Statement	52
Role of the Researcher	52
Participants	54
Research Method and Design	55
Research Method	55
Research Design	56
Population and Sampling	58
Ethical Research	60
Data Collection Instruments	61
Data Collection Technique	62
Data Organization Technique	63

Data Analysis	64
Reliability and Validity	66
Reliability	66
Validity	66
Transition and Summary	68
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	69
Introduction	69
Presentation of the Findings.	69
Theme 1: Leadership.	72
Theme 2: Work Environment	73
Theme 3: Rewards and Recognition	74
Theme 4: Training	75
Applications to Professional Practice	76
Implications for Social Change	77
Recommendations for Action	78
Recommendations for Further Research	79
Reflections	79
Conclusion	80
References	81
Appendix A: Interview Questions	129
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	130

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Small businesses are important because they provide opportunities for business owners and develop jobs. Small businesses were the foundation for job increase in the United States and played a significant role in the economy (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2019). In 2019, 30.7 million small businesses employed 47.3% of the private sector (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2019). Small businesses are the backbone of the economy. Voluntary employee turnover is proven to impact business sustainability significantly, as employee turnover causes the organization to experience increased financial costs (Sandhya & Sulphey, 2020). Since small business are essential to the economy, small businesses must utilize the necessary tools to achieve and maintain financial sustainability.

Background of the Problem

Small businesses create job opportunities for the communities. However, due to financial and leadership struggles, most small businesses remain open for no more than 5 years. Small businesses employed 47% of employees of the private workforce in 2017 and created 1.6 million jobs in 2019 (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2020). Small businesses are significant to the U.S. economy because they create a substantial number of jobs in the labor market (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2019). Small businesses are comprised of 500 or fewer employees (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2020). Reducing voluntary employee turnover is important for leaders of small businesses to reduce costs and enhance performance levels (Al-Suraihi et al., 2021). Leaders must understand the factors that influence voluntary employee turnover, which might help to

sustain organizational stability. The U.S. Bureau of Labor (2019) reported voluntary employee separations as the number of quits initiated by the employee willing or ability to leave a job. Voluntary employee turnover had a small change by 5.6 million in January 2019. The quit ratio in the United States was 2.3% of the total separation from organizations. The total number of volunteer employee turnover in the private workforce remained the same and increased by 19,000 in the government sector. Small business owners constituted 99.9% of the U.S. establishments, employed 47% of the private sector employees, and generated 33.3% of the United States' 1.3 trillion in total exports (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2020). Voluntary separations had a small decreased to 4.3 million and total guits increased to 47.8 million in 2021 (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). Losing an employee can cost the organization 1.5–2 times the employee's salary (Heinz, 2022). Voluntary employee turnover is an expense and maintaining a competitive work environment significantly increases organizational sustainability (Society for Human Resource Management 2021). Small businesses should focus on retention strategies as losing an employee can be detrimental to the organization.

Leaders should not only focus on attracting employees, but also retaining employees to reduce costs and improve sales. Research has indicated that 25% of employees are employed with an organization for less than 1 year, and 33% of employees stay with an organization for less than 2 years (Rollag et al., 2005). Turnover prevention strategies are necessary to protect organizational sustainability. Negative outcomes due to employees' experience can reduce job satisfaction and lead to incurred turnover costs and financial instability for the employee and organization (Choper et al., 2021). Choper et al.

(2021) indicated why employees leave and methods for decreasing quantities of turnover in the retail industry. Managers who are successful in retaining employees spend less time than replacing them.

Problem and Purpose

Losing an employee is expensive because of replacement costs, decline in productivity, and morale corruption (Tracey & Hinkin, 2008). Turnover costs associated with talented employees are costly (Narayanan et al., 2019). In May 2019, approximately 3.6% (66.9 million) of U.S. employees resigned from their employers (U.S. Department of Labor, 2019). The general business problem was that turnover negatively affects productivity and organizational profits. The specific business problem was that some retail store managers lack strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover.

Population and Sampling

The study included six retail leaders—three leaders from each of two different retail food organizations in Chicago with a minimum of 5 years of experience implementing retention strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The organizations selected employ 50–500 employees. Recruiting and maintaining participants is essential to the success and effectiveness of the research study (Raymond et al., 2018). In this study, I included the use of purposeful sampling to choose retail business leaders. Purposeful sampling is used to identify and select information related to the phenomenon and purposeful criterion sampling helps to choose cases that meet the

predetermined criterion of importance (Patton, 2002). Purposeful criterion sampling can help researchers obtain information about the retail business leaders through a web-based search containing information that will answer the research question. I used the Zoom videoconferencing platform (https://zoom.us) to conduct virtual interviews with the participants.

The knowledge and experiences of the participants are vital to the research study. The selection of the sample size is contingent on the criterion that is explored (Boddy, 2016). To establish rapport with the selected participants, I emailed an introduction letter to introduce myself, the purpose of the research, and their role in the study. I obtained the participants' willingness to participate and ensured that they understood that their participation was voluntary. Establishing trust, respect, and thorough communication between the researcher and participant is important (Raymond et al., 2018). I established and maintained a high level of trust, adhered to the ethical standards, and displayed integrity by being open and honest, being professional throughout the study process, and following through with commitments.

Nature of the Study

The three research methodologies are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed. The research method chosen for this study is qualitative. Researchers use a qualitative method to help answer the *what*, *how*, or *why* questions by exploring the experiences of participants and securing significant awareness into real-life circumstances (Olubiyi et al., 2019). The qualitative method is best suited to explore strategies by exploring strategies that are used to reduce employee turnover. Researchers use a quantitative

method to examine the relationships among variables through hypotheses testing (King et al., 2019). I did not plan on identifying specific variables or testing a hypothesis; therefore, the quantitative method was not the best choice. The mixed-method research method integrates quantitative and qualitative data collection techniques (Plano Clark, 2019). Researchers use mixed-method research to explain how quantitative and qualitative data collection works together (Piccioli, 2019). The quantitative portion of the mixed-method negates the mixed-method research method as a viable choice for my study. My study did not include testing of a hypothesis found in the quantitative portion of the mixed-method; therefore, the mixed-method was not the best choice.

Three qualitative research designs were considered for this study: case study, ethnography, and phenomenology. A researcher uses a case study to explore a contemporary phenomenon within real-life context with multiple sources of evidence are used (Yin, 2018). Single case study sources include direct observations, open-ended question interviews, and physical artifacts (Alpi & Evans, 2019). Researchers use multiple case studies to compare and contrast data from two or more cases (Yin, 2018). The most appropriate method to obtain rich data on participants' experiences was the multiple case study research design. Ethnography is the study of the daily lives of a group of people and their culture; an exploration of subjectivity and meaning-making (Fetterman, 2015). Anthropological methods, data collection methods, and human interactions are focal points in ethnography (Fetterman, 2015). I did not intend to study the daily lives of people or cultures or examine anthropological concepts; therefore, the ethnographic design was not the best choice. In phenomenological research, researchers

focus on individuals' beliefs, opinions, perceptions, and comprehension of occurrences with phenomena (Errasti-Ibarrondo et al., 2018). Phenomenology is evaluated by the participant's specificity and vividness (Topcu & Hirst, 2020). The phenomenology research design was not the best choice because I did not plan on exploring the personal meanings of experiencing a phenomenon, but rather their experience with strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover.

Research Question

What strategies do some retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 2. What principal barriers did you experience when implementing strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 3. How did you address the principal barriers when implementing strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 4. What role do leaders play in your strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 5. How does your organization assess the effectiveness of its strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 6. What additional information would you like to share about your organization's strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for my study was transformational leadership theory, developed by James McGregor Burns in 1978. Transformational leaders motivate employees to focus on the needs of the organization, which leads to positive effects for both the organization and the individual (Barbinta et al., 2017). Burns used the framework to provide an account based on the argument that leaders are capable of encouraging followers to transform expectations, understanding, and desire to work toward common goals. In 1985, Bernard Bass created an improved and cultivated version of transformational leadership framework (Burnes et al., 2018). Bass (1985) stated that the goal of the transformational leadership framework is to motivate followers to seek beyond their self interests and work towards a collective identity within the organization. The transformational leadership framework is comprised of four components: (a) the idealized influence, (b) the inspirational motivation, (c) intellectual stimulation, and (d) individualized appreciation (Barbinta et al., 2017). Monje et al. (2019) stated that the transformational leadership framework can assist retail managers in being effective leaders to catalyze the success of the company through its employees. Transformational leaders communicate a clear vision that inspires followers and creates trust. In addition to their personal interests, followers are motivated to foster organizational goals and performance (Monje et al., 2019). The implementation of transformational leadership theory can help leaders reduce voluntary employee turnover by providing a clear vision that inspires employees to follow.

Operational Definitions

Employee turnover: Employee turnover is associated with an employee's voluntary or involuntary resignation from a company (Rubenstein et al., 2019).

Involuntary turnover: Employees who leave their employers due to extrinsic or intrinsic circumstances, usually by the choice of the employer (Gerbasi & Parker, 2016).

Turnover intention: Turnover intention refers to employees' discontent and apparent determination to resign from the organization (Li et al., 2019).

Voluntary turnover: Employees who voluntarily resign from their employers as a personal decision (Gerbasi & Parker, 2016).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions are situations or circumstances that the researcher speculates to be accurate, but cannot be proven (Schoenung & Dikova, 2016). One assumption for this study was that participants would respond to the interview questions accurately and honestly. The second assumption was that the retail store managers would provide essential components in retention strategies. The final assumption was that the data collected would help answer the research question.

Limitations

Limitations relate to potential weaknesses of the study in which the researcher is unable to control (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2018). Although the participants were volunteers, there was a possibility that some individuals might withdraw from the process, requiring me to recruit additional participants to avoid affecting sample size and

results. The results obtained from the participants may not apply to the retail industry nationwide. The last limitation was that the accuracy and quality of the data rely upon the truthfulness and experience of the participants.

Delimitations

Delimitations are associated with boundaries of the study that limit the scope of the research (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2018). The first delimitation in this study was the geographic boundary for the participants; organizations are in the state of Illinois. The geographical area may have influenced the interviewees' backgrounds, knowledge, and viewpoints. A second delimitation was the participant sample size; six retail leaders who had successful strategies to reduce employee turnover were chosen. A final delimitation of this case study was the type of company. Leaders from the retail sector participated and leaders from other industries were not invited to participate.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The findings from the study may contribute to positive business practice through the discovery of effective strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The recommendations from the study may also have a positive impact on retail businesses by providing retail store managers with strategies to preserve their business by reducing voluntary employee turnover costs.

Implications for Social Change

Voluntary employee turnover is costly for organizations. The findings from this study may lead to positive social change by maintaining current workforce, which would

result in less stress on the organization and other employees who inherit the work when coworkers leave. The stress from work transfers to the employees' personal lives, family, and interactions in their communities. The findings of the study may affect the local community because by reducing turnover, employees have income stability, less use of unemployment benefits, and less stress of job hunting, which creates tension among family members.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover. A literature review helps to identify various knowledge gaps and potential research contributions (Graulich et al., 2021).

The literature reviewed for this study consists of peer-reviewed articles and doctoral studies/dissertations relating to the topics of retail businesses, managers, and retail employees in the state of Illinois. The research is comprised of 282 references, including 253 (93%) scholarly peer-reviewed articles, one (0.35%) non-peer-reviewed article, eight (2.84%) government websites, and 10 (3.54%) books. The literature review itself contains 197 references, of which 151 (77%) were published within the 2018–2022 period. The databases used to formulate the literature review included ProQuest Central, ABI/INFORM Collection, Emerald Insight, Sage Journals, Science Direct, Business Source Complete, scholarly peer-reviewed journals, and Walden University online library resources to access peer-reviewed journal articles. I examined multiple journal articles related to transformational leadership, small business, and voluntary employee turnover. I

reviewed scholarly content that focused on the effects of leadership within the context of small organizations. Key terms used were *employee turnover*, *employee satisfaction*, transformational leadership, Herzberg two factor leadership theory, charismatic leadership, contingency theory, transactional theory, leadership, person-organization fit theory, leader-member exchange theory, turnover model, and voluntary employee turnover.

The literature review includes the background of transformational leadership theory and an overview of other theories that have similarities and differences to the conceptual framework. The literature review also includes job satisfaction, workplace culture, job security, and employee intentions to leave or stay.

Transformational Leadership Theory

Transformational leaders build trust and empower employees to seek beyond self-interests and work towards a shared vision. Bass (1985) asserted that transformational leadership inspires followers to go beyond expectations. Muchiri and McMurray (2015) described transformational leadership as an effective form of leadership because transformational leaders influence both the organizational attitude and behaviors and the overall effectiveness of the business. Transformational leadership theory is a relationship between leaders and followers, in which followers transform into leaders and leaders exhibit morality (Li et al., 2022). Transformational leaders seek to accomplish high results when using one or more of the four dimensions: (a) idealized influence, (b) inspiring motivation, (c) intellectual stimulation, and (d) individualized consideration

(Ozgenel, 2020). Transformational leaders conceptually inspire, build, and influence employees through intellectual invigoration.

Leaders who motivate their followers can encourage them to accomplish goals and become visionaries. Transformational leadership is a motivational model that motivates followers by engaging them in the decision-making process (Asbari, 2020; Kunnanatt, 2016). Visionary leaders respond to changes and needs of the organization quickly (Kunnanatt, 2016). These leaders monitor focus on the external environment and develop plans to engage the employees in the overall success of the organization (Kunnanatt, 2016).

The two characteristics identified in transformational leadership theory are intellectual stimulation and problem solving through innovation (Yehuda, 2018). Intellectual stimulation includes the leader's ability to sacrifice personal interests to satisfy the interests of others (Yehuda, 2018). The second characteristic involves solving problems by encouraging innovation where mistakes are considered a part of the learning process (Yehuda, 2018). Transformational leaders challenge their followers by encouraging them to engage in critical thinking and problem solving to enhance the organization. A transformational leader encourages followers to ask questions, is open to criticism, is held accountable, which supports full transparency (Yehuda, 2018).

Leaders are risk takers and are willing to take on ownership of the actions of their followers (Hanna et al., 2019). Alongside their followers, transformational leaders trust their instincts to obtain the necessary information to meet the organization's needs. There is empirical evidence of transformational leadership and correlation amongst

performance, employee engagement, satisfaction, and turnover (Siangchokyoo et al., 2020). Transformational leaders can help reduce voluntary employee turnover by ensuring that the employees feel a sense of responsibility in helping to achieve the goals within the organization.

Individualized Consideration

Leaders can coach their followers through the transformational leadership model, motivating employees to complete their own goals and the organization's goals. Individualized consideration involves the leader providing their undivided attention to their followers, which increases the followers' perception of value (Seitz & Owens, 2020). Individualized consideration encourages thorough communication between individuals which helps followers familiarize themselves with their leader (Martinez-Corcoles et al., 2020). A leader of individualized consideration acts as a support system by listening to followers' emotional needs and concerns (Koveshnikov & Ehrnrooth, 2018; Reza, 2019). These leaders possess soft control where monitoring of their followers is restrained allowing the followers to complete tasks independently and checking in to be of assistance (Zhao & Xie, 2020). Leaders promote followers' personal development through nurturing and caring characteristics (Zhao & Xie, 2020). Transformational leaders can help employees focus on a shared vision rather than enforcing the leader's own vision to lead (Jeong, 2021). A leader's individualized consideration is known to reduce occupational stress, increase job satisfaction and perceptual commitment to the organization (Kwon et al., 2019). Transformational leadership promotes positive work environments, which is significant in creating meaningful working relationships.

Idealized Influence

Leaders build trust with followers by adopting a core set of principles and values that encapsulates the willingness to take risks. Idealized influence is distinguished by the leader's robust awareness of mission (Afshari, 2022). Idealized influence leaders aim to motivate followers to incorporate the leader's vision and mission, increasing the effectiveness in empowering followers' self-beliefs for preparing their identity within the organization (Koveshnikov & Ehrnrooth, 2018). Idealized influence leaders achieve behaviors that embody collective identity, increasing the followers' collective identities (Zdaniuk & Bobocel, 2015). Followers easily trust leaders who are role models to make good decisions.

Inspirational Motivation

Leaders who inspire followers to complete tasks can push them to complete challenging tasks. Inspirational motivation leaders inspire their followers by appealing and persuading visions while activating aspiration and confidence that these goals can be accomplished (Schuesslbauer et al., 2018). Leaders who model inspirational motivation behavior require change-orientation and group-focused, promoting group identity and encouraging followers to place great effort in their work (Jiang et al., 2018). Inspirational motivation entails the communication of a shared vision, which enhances the motivation and eagerness of followers. Bass (1993) argued that inspirational motivation leaders motivate followers to work collaboratively in accomplishing a common goal to meet or exceed expectations. Leaders develop clear strategies to help communicate the vision to

the followers (Langat et al. 2019). Leaders who exhibit clear strategies and positive spirits can motivate followers to work towards the organization's common goals.

Intellectual Stimulation

Transformational leaders encourage followers to think creatively with the use of intellectual stimulation. A leader's intellectual stimulation behavior challenges followers to tackle problems by engaging in creative thinking (Seitz & Owens, 2020).

Transformational leaders can influence followers to commit to doing what is morally right as opposed to what is popular (Fourie & Hohne, 2019). Followers can trust leaders dedicated to implementing and carrying out visions that will help them bring change to the organization. Thuan (2020) stated that intellectual stimulation is the key component of the follower's individual creativity. Leaders motivate followers by challenging the status quo, thinking intellectually, and restructuring the system (Thuan, 2020). A follower's creativity is encouraging as creativeness allows the opportunity to share valuable and new ideas to make necessary enhancements to products and services (Shafi et al., 2020). A leader's ability to instill creative mindsets within their followers can help followers feel included in the decision-making process.

Additionally, transformational leaders contribute to the overall success of the organization (Farahnak et al., 2020; Nohe & Hertel, 2017). Leadership is considered one of the most critical issues for effectively managing employees. Transformational leaders help to implement integrity and perform effectively and contribute to employee engagement (Sahu et al., 2018). Transformational leaders create trust by engaging in model acts, which followers translate as involving risk and personal sacrifice (Nohe &

Hertel, 2017). Leaders must solve problems in a way that benefits both the employees and the organization. Leaders who exercise transformational leadership can contribute to followers' feedback-seeking behavior (Alrowwad & Abualoush, 2020). Transformational leaders can assist with reducing voluntary employee turnover by modeling behaviors that inspire employees to go beyond their self-interests.

Transformational leaders promote organizational change by increasing followers' self-esteem and minimizing voluntary employee turnover rates. Transformational leaders promote a positive workforce, which is essential in developing meaningful working relationships (Alrowwad & Abualoush, 2020). Effelsberg et al. (2014) stated that transformational leaders shift followers' perspective from an individual to a collective mindset. Employees who feel respected and valued will most likely have a positive outlook about their manager and organization (Ali & Anwar, 2020). When leaders focus on their followers, they adapt to a climate of justice (Stein et al., 2020). Transformational leaders focus on intangible qualities such as vision, shared values, and ideas (Alrowwad & Abualoush, 2020). These leaders possess the ability to inspire followers to solve complex job tasks and share development of human capital, which influences the follower's individual and innovative behaviors (Lui & Huang, 2020). Transformational leaders communicate vision, cultivate team building, possess high-level performance projections, contribute intellectual stimulation and individualized consideration. Implementing transformational principles can establish positive change in organizations as the principles may expose the qualities of a good leader.

Organizational Equilibrium Model

Employees who are not satisfied with their jobs leave their organization. March and Simon (1985) introduced the first model of turnover, called organizational equilibrium model, which targets why employees left organizations, also known as the perceived desirability of movement and perceived ease of movement. In the organizational equilibrium theory, March and Simon concluded that employees participate in the organization if compensation is equal to or exceeds the employees' desires and they are satisfied in the job (March & Simon, 1958).

March and Simon separated employees' decision-making behaviors into decisions to perform and decisions to participate (Lim & Parker, 2020). Decision-making behaviors are based on decisions to perform or decisions to participate and are influenced by the individual's values (Arciniega et al., 2019). The general concept of organizational equilibrium indicates that those who contribute to the organization's existence can affect the organization when individuals choose to leave (Tosi, 2008). Organizational equilibrium is affected by the perceived desirability to leave a job and the perceived ease of movement from the organization (Tosi, 2008). Employees leave their organizations voluntarily when a change in their environment causes them to feel unhappy.

Perceived Desirability

The organization is affected greatly when an employee chooses to leave an organization based on dissatisfaction. The perceived desirability of leaving an employer is related to the employee's satisfaction with work and the interest to transfer to another role internally (Zheng et al., 2010). Employees who are satisfied in their current positions

are less likely to transition outside of their organization and department (Zheng et al., 2010). Still, when the employee is not happy, they tend to find interest in internal transfers, dependent upon the organizations' size (Makarius et al., 2017). Employees who are unhappy in their current roles experience a withdrawal process, which shifts to a desire to a better position. Mobley et al. (1978) asserted that turnover occurs when employees become less satisfied and less committed, therefore undergoing a process of withdrawal both psychologically and behaviorally before they choose to resign from their organizations. Dissatisfied employees are more prone than satisfied employees to quit their employers (Mobley et al., 1978). Unhappy employees may result in increased voluntary employee turnover.

Perceived Ease of Movement

Employees who become dissatisfied with their jobs find interest in other opportunities. Perceived ease of movement is a factor in assessing the employee's perception of availability of better job opportunities (Wu & Chi, 2020). The perceived ease of movement is more significant when the employee has a greater chance of finding a better job, and if there is no desire to leave the perceived of movement does not exist (Wu & Chi, 2020). Employees desire to leave is related to dissatisfaction in the organization. Also, Tan et al. (2020) discovered that organizations could help lower employee's desires to leave by increasing incentives and consider the probability of internal turnover prior to deciding on external turnover. Organizations play a significant role with increasing employee retention.

Organizations should focus on why employees choose to stay at their jobs.

Employees stay at their jobs because they are happy and are more likely to contribute to their organization's production and overall success (Bromiley et al., 2019). The most common way to measure employees' perceived desires of movement is through their satisfaction with pay, promotional opportunities, leadership, coworkers, and the work itself (Bromiley et al., 2019). Transformational leaders have proven to help reduce turnover intention and enhance the employee's desires to stay with their organizations (H. Tian et al., 2020). Like the organizational equilibrium model, transformational leaders can help organizations facilitate employee engagement, which can promote social bonds with employees and their job responsibilities. Transformational leaders can create a supportive work environment that addresses professional development and growth.

Intermediate Linkage Model

Employee job satisfaction is linked to an organization's overall performance and competitiveness. Mobley (1977) argued that the intermediate linkage model is used to evaluate and explain the process for a dissatisfied employee who decides to leave their organization. Mobley proposed that there is a connection between unhappy employees and their resignation. Turnover intention is caused by unsatisfied employees (Pratama et al., 2022). Employees who are unsatisfied in their jobs are likely to leave their employer. The withdrawal process begins when the employee becomes dissatisfied with their job (Mobley, 1977). Employees exhibit behaviors to disengage themselves from their employer.

An employee's attitude is connected to job satisfaction. Job dissatisfaction leads to the employee searching for other employment (Hom et al., 1984). High levels of employee dissatisfaction lead to increased turnover rates (Olivares et al., 2020). If other external job opportunities exist with the same or higher salary; the employee will most likely quit their jobs (William et al., 1979). A significant contribution to the model proposed that job attitudes are directly connected to withdrawal perceptions (William et al., 1979). Mobley (1977) asserted that the intention to leave follows the search for other jobs. In contrast, transformational leaders motivate employees by leading by example, which helps to reduce turnover intention (Yucel, 2021). The intermediate linkage model focuses on why employees are dissatisfied with their jobs, whereas transformational leadership qualities focus on how leaders can motivate followers with their actions.

Transformational leaders allow the employees to be a part of the decision-making process, leading to more empowered employees.

Turnover Model

Employees who value their coworkers and supervisors stay with their organizations. Steers and Mowday (1979) created the turnover model, which focused on an employee's decision to leave or stay in their organization. Steers and Mowday suggested that the job performance levels influence an individual's affective responses to job tasks and organization. The turnover model explains why employees choose to leave their organizations. Affective responses could result in a change in the situation, motivating employees to stay or leave their organization (Chung & Lee, 2021; Porter et al., 1974). Employees who leave their organizations more likely leave after they found a

different job (Yukongdi & Shrestha, 2020; Kaufmann et al., 2022). Employees who stay with companies for a long time may not necessarily receive promotions and wage increases but pleasant expressions, including friendships from colleagues or supervisors (Self et al., 2022). Positive coworker relationships are a solid connection to why dissatisfied employees stay with their employers.

Unlike the transformational leadership theory, the turnover model does not focus directly on how the leader affects the employee's intention to leave but focuses on how followers support one another and the organization's goals. Transformational leaders help to promote an environment to motivate employees (Manas-Rodriguez, 2020). Employees choose to stay with their companies until something happens that causes them to leave.

Unfolding Model

Employees do not randomly consider leaving their jobs unless there is a situation that prompts them to evaluate their job. In 1994, Thomas Lee and Terrence Mitchell introduced the unfolding model, representing four possible decision paths that lead to voluntary employee turnover. They asserted that the unfolding model suggested paths determining why employees leave (Lee et al., 1999). The unfolding model is based on the image theory created by Lee Beach in 1990 to conceptualize the turnover decisions made by employees (Kulik et al., 2012). Turnover intentions may occur because of one of the four decision paths, and to manage voluntary employee turnover, leaders must understand why employees leave or stay (Ng et al., 2019). The four decision paths are initiated by shock, which involves a shaking event that causes the employee to shift their career goals

and images (Lee et al., 2017). The unfolding model is an approach that outlines the different stages employees encounter when deciding to leave their organizations.

The image theory stated that individuals are constantly faced with decisions or options that could result in behavioral changes; however, they continue in the current job (Lee et al., 1999). The two-step process includes a screening and any other alternatives (Lee et al., 2017). The screening confirms if there is new information available or options to integrate into the employee's mind (Chien & Lee, 2018). If there is more than one alternative available, a profitability test is conducted to select the best optimization choice (Wang & Engelhard, 2019). However, transformational leadership theory incorporates the employees in the decision-making process, providing a sense of responsibility and inclusion (Kaymacki et al., 2022). Transformational leaders ensure that employees seek beyond their self-interests and work towards organizational goals.

Decision Path 1

Employees are affected by a shift that disrupts their experience. The decision path starts with a personal or organizational event, which is defined as a shock (Kulik et al., 2012). The shock causes the employee to start seeking prior decision-making from memory, referred to as a script (Chien & Lee, 2018). If the decision was appropriate in the past, then the script is activated. However, if there is no script, then the employee begins thinking of other decision paths (Chien & Lee, 2018). Employees create a plan to leave their employers.

Decision Path 2

Employees leave their jobs because of a shock that causes dissatisfaction. During the second decision path, shock occurs, but there is no action plan for the shock, which captures the employee in further thought (Lee et al., 1999). The employee examines how the shock incorporates in their images (Kulik et al., 2012). If the shock is not compatible with any of the images, the employee will leave the organization, but the employee will stay if the image is consistent (Wang & Engelhard, 2019). Decision path two occurs typically because of a negative organizational shock (Wang & Engelhard, 2019). The employee seeks beyond the dissatisfaction within the job and quickly finds ways to leave the job.

Decision Path 3

Shock is influenced by either a negative or positive work experience. Similar to decision path two, shock induces a search for a script (Wang & Engelhard, 2019). The path can be positive or negative and normally associated with an unexpected job offer (Lee & Mitchell, 1994). The employee examines the similarities and suitability of the imageries, and then the employee seeks the alternative if the organization is a better fit (Lee et al., 1999). In this path, the employee will compare new job opportunities and their current positions (Lee et al., 2017).

Decision Path 4

Employees choose to leave their employers because they are dissatisfied.

Decision path four is associated with job dissatisfaction (Wang & Engelhard, 2019).

Employees will search for better opportunities if unsatisfied with their current employer.

There is a change in the organization or the employee's satisfaction with the job (Lee et al., 1999). This path leads to the employee resigning with the employer for better work conditions, work-life balance, or pay (Lee et al., 1999). Employees who decide to leave their employers are no longer seeking to assist with the organizational goals.

In the unfolding model, employees can experience various paths in the decision-making process when leaving or staying in an organization. These experiences are considered shocks and can lead to voluntary employee turnover, and if the employee decides to leave, their resignation can cause shock to the other employees (Wang & Engelhard, 2019). Employees who decide to go or stay can be due to personal reasons, including their ambitions, goals, and circumstances (Lee et al., 2017). Yitong et al. (2020) found that managers should not only focus on annual survey results, but also conduct pulse surveys to help implement proactive techniques to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The unfolding model focused on employees' decisions and how it leads to voluntary employee turnover. In contrast, transformational leaders emphasize the individual needs of the employees, which leads to empowering employees to work towards the greater good of the organization.

Herzberg Two-Factor Leadership Theory

Leaders must understand their employees' motives and needs to understand how they behave at work. Herzberg et al. (1959) introduced the Herzberg two-factor theory, which explains business issues related to the employees' commitment to stay with their organizations. Transformational leadership theory cannot be explained without

acknowledging Herzberg's two-factor leadership theory because transformational leaders help to influence follower's interests and actions.

Herzberg's two-factor leadership theory may assist organizations with reducing voluntary employee turnover by reassessing activities that cause employees to feel dissatisfied. Herzberg et al. (1959) presented a set of motivation and hygiene factors that could have impact on job satisfaction and job dissatisfaction. Herzberg et al. (1959) asserted that the absence of hygiene factors leads to employees being dissatisfied with their jobs and not performing well. Researchers utilize the Herzberg two-factor theory to conclude strategies used to reduce high levels of voluntary employee turnover. The Herzberg two factor leadership theory is used when examining motivation, work and identifying inconsistencies between an employee's scope of responsibility and the power to influence their work environment (Holmberg et al., 2016). The methods will help employees feel motivated to perform well, reduce unhappy employees and help organizations retain employees. The relationship between motivation and hygiene factors can cause inconsistent workplace dynamics. Most employees are not motivated by responsibilities; but to a greater extent by the motivators, which have a lasting impact (Mehrad, 2020). Employees will work harder when motivator factors are present.

Motivators

Employees who are satisfied in their jobs are more motivated to stay with their employers. Motivators are factors that can encourage employees to work harder (Alrawahi et al., 2020). Motivator factors include achievement, recognition, work, responsibility, and growth (Herzberg, 1974). Motivating factors are extrinsic and intrinsic

factors that include attainment, promotion, prosperity, and work (Herzberg, 1974). Employee motivators depends on their personalities and extraverts emphasize on motivators such as achievement and recognition at work then other characteristics when choosing a job (Hur, 2018). The lack of motivators directly impacts employee job satisfaction.

Employee recognition motivates the employee to continue working hard towards organizational goals. Employees are motivated through a sense of achievement and recognition, which causes the employee to feel proud of completing challenging tasks, and whether the work is impressive, is evaluated (Alrawahi et al., 2020). The employee also feels a sense of independence when (a) their employers do not engage in micromanagement behaviors, (b) workplace advancement is available, and (c) new skills can be attained (Alrawahi et al., 2020). Job satisfaction is a significant factor that can increase work motivation because employees perform well when they are more satisfied at work (Hur, 2018). To encourage employees, leaders must first understand what motivates them (Fisher, 2009). An employee's intrinsic motivation is associated with their perspectives, religious beliefs, and political preferences (Hazra et al., 2014). Motivators are formulated to energize an employee to produce quality work and enjoy the work performed (McPhail et al., 2015). Transformational leaders can motivate employees to consider the greater good; beyond individual interests (Brown et al., 2020). Transformational leaders can help reduce voluntary employee turnover by ensuring employees are focusing on their personal goals, and the organization's goals.

Hygiene Factors

Poor hygiene factors may lead to employee dissatisfaction. Motivators will not work without hygiene factors as they are necessary for a job to ensure an adequate level of satisfaction (Herzberg et al., 1959). Hygiene factors exist to avoid unmotivated employees (Alrawahi et al., 2020). Herzberg (1974) argued that hygiene factors could increase job satisfaction and others that can cause dissatisfaction. Hygiene factors includes salaries, wages and benefits, quality of supervision, job security, working conditions and work-life balance (Holmberg et al., 2016). Leaders can focus on methods to eliminate conditions that dissatisfy employees and identify ways to keep employees satisfied (Fisher, 2009; Hutagalung et al., 2020). Job dissatisfactions related to hygiene factors also included company policies, job security, and status (Dasgupta et al., 2014). Employees become dissatisfied in their roles because they do not feel supported by their employers. Dissatisfied are unmotivated and no longer in aligned with the organization's goals. The quality of the job tasks and supervisors are critical hygiene factors because the lack of quality can create job dissatisfaction (Dasgupta et al., 2014). Also, low retention is connected to job dissatisfaction related to unfavorable compensation, lack of work-life balance, and unstimulating work (Hutagalung et al., 2020; Tamunomiebi & Oyibo, 2020). Employees who perform well and display positive behavior are satisfied in their jobs.

Organizations should provide employees with good wages, benefits, and a conducive work environment to decrease voluntary employee turnover. Transformational leaders can be most effective in increasing employee satisfaction because they understand their employees' needs, which results in high performance of the employees and the

organization. Fisher (2009) asserted that transformational leaders are dependent on their followers to confirm that their leadership qualities are successful. Transformational leaders influence employees by communicating effectively and by empowering employees. Transformational leaders inspire employee dedication and performance, which can assist with reducing voluntary employee turnover.

Person-Organization Fit Theory

A good person-organization fit theory can produce high performance levels and job satisfaction. The person-organization fit theory was created by Benjamin Schneider in 1987 (Schneider, 1987). The person-organization fit theory model is an essential tool used for recruiters when hiring candidates to ensure their fit to the organization (Jehanzeb, 2020). Leaders of the person-organization fit theory focus on value compatibility between an employee and an employer (Kim et al., 2019). In addition, organizational culture correlates to shared values and beliefs shared by members of an organization, which helps an organization conduct business (Treviño et al., 2020). In the person-organization fit theory, leaders examine the employee's beliefs and values to determine if they are an excellent fit for the organization (Edwards & Billsberry, 2020). Person organization fit transpires when the organization responds positively to the followers' expectations and agrees with its values and (Akkaya & Serin, 2020). Organizations play a significant role in addressing employees' needs to ensure that goals are met, and employees are happy.

Compatibility between the employer and employee is essential because compatible relationships can increase a positive environment, leading to greater

performance and productivity. Person-organization fit theory is understood when the employee's values and attitudes align with the organization and when the employee can bring in unique attributes that strengthen the organization (Naz et al., 2020; Uqwu et al., 2020). Employees' behavior is critical to managing organizational change effectively, and the organization's interaction and an increased amount of incompatibility could lead to uninterested and unmotivated employees (Islam et al., 2020). Person-organization fit strongly affects the employee's intent to leave their organization because job dissatisfaction is associated with their working conditions, ultimately affecting their performance (Islam et al., 2020). The incompatibility between the employer and employee increases chances for voluntary employee turnover. A mismatch between an employee and employer may result in adverse outcomes such as increased costs for the organization, the employee's motivation to complete job duties, and employee turnover (Schwepker, 2019). Transformational leadership fosters a correlation between the employee and the organizational values, strengthening an existing match between the employee and organizational environment.

Contingency Theory of Leadership

Effectiveness leadership is contingent on the leader's ability to adapt to particular situations. Fielder (1964) introduced the contingency theory as an effective leadership model that involves the leader's personality and how their leadership styles correlate to a specific situation. The contingency theory applies directly to a leadership position and the employee/employer relationship (Popp & Hadwich, 2018; Ujunwa, 2022). The leader's character influences the follower's actions.

Employees are the most effective when placed with influential leaders. The contingency theory expresses the leader's desire to change the behavior based on a logical understanding of the issue and adopt a leadership style appropriate for resolution, which causes the leader to set the direction to follow by creating a vision (Vidal et al., 2017). Leaders become concerned with the followers' ideas and how they can contribute to align and encourage them to achieve goals collectively (Vidal et al., 2017). Using the contingency theory, a leader must first identify a leadership style is predetermined and measured using a scale called "least preferred worker" (Vidal et al., 2017). The least preferred worker is used to consider a person the participant least enjoyed working with; this person can be from an employer or educational field (Vidal et al., 2017). High scores reveal that the participant is motivated, and low scores indicate those who are taskoriented (Fiedler, 1964). The participant rates how they feel about the person for each factor, tally up the score to determine if they are a relationship-oriented leader (high score resulting in highly preferred) or a task-oriented leader (low score resulting in least preferred; Oc, 2018). Leaders will need to change their leadership style based on the current situation.

Leadership is the foundation for resolving issues. Fielder stated that the most effective method to resolve situations is to change the leader (Oc, 2018). Oh and Chhinzer (2020) suggested that managers should communicate voluntary employee leaves to their employees to ensure accurate information is relayed and help employees stray away from insecurities from the leaves and potential desires to leave the organization as well. Human resource department leaders should work to familiarize

themselves with their employees, the work environment, and specific job attributes related to employee turnover (Gae et al., 2019). Like transformational leadership theory, contingency theory of leadership is a practical approach to organizational leadership based on the work environment and situation (Nekhili et al., 2018). The contingency theory of leadership relies on the success of the leader and how they handle situations. Transformational leaders lead based on their visual characteristics of vision, while leaders who follow the contingency model lead based on the case (Nekhili et al., 2018). Leaders are most effective when they can align with their followers' needs.

Job Embeddedness Theory

An employee's perspective of their employer and work environment creates the foundation of job embeddedness theory. Mitchell and Lee (2001) introduced job embeddedness theory to identify why people stay with their jobs. Someone who is deeply embedded will have strong attachments, while the opposite would be right for someone weakly embedded. Even though the level of embeddedness can be the same, the connections' content could vary significantly as the leader may possess strong and close attachments (Mitchell & Lee, 2001). Employees who strongly connect to their employers are less likely to leave. Voluntary employee turnover occurs through a conscious thought process that climaxes in an individual's desire to stay or leave (Alpi et al., 2019). Job embeddedness represents the employee's investments contributed to on and off the job specifically, linking the employee's interactions within the organization, outside of the organization, and the potential sacrifices made if the employee chooses to leave their job were directly related to employee turnover (Zimmerman et al., 2019). Mitchell and Lee

categorized these dimensions of job embeddedness as links, fit, and sacrifice (Rubenstein et al., 2020). The three dimensions are connected to reasons why employees will voluntarily resign from their employee.

Link

Links can be on the job and off the job experiences. Mitchell and Lee (2001) defined links as the formal or informal connections an individual shares with other individuals or groups both on and off the job. Links are described as webs of attachments to friends, family, community groups and teams, which is considered a strong link as to why employees choose to stay on a job (Chan et al., 2019). Leaving a job can cause employees to leave coworkers, work assignments, teams, mentors, and groups that are important and valuable. Employees become emotionally attached and loyal to their coworkers. Also, relationships off the job are likely to impact an employee's desire to leave or stay with organization, including family, children, and spouses (Zimmerman et al., 2019). Links can pressure an employee to stay and think about a job change that can directly or indirectly cause damage to one's relationships (Chan et al., 2019). The connections that employees have with one another are meaningful experiences attached to the employee.

Fit

Employees who are a good fit for the company may influence an employee's decision to stay longer with their employers. Mitchell and Lee (2001) defined fit as an individual's compatibility with their work and non-work environments. Employees' overall emotional fit will ultimately determine if they will leave or stay (Hussain &

Deery, 2018). On the job fit relates to an individual's compatibility with their work environments such as an employee's skills matching the job requirements or a person's values mirrors the organizational values (Halvorsen et al., 2015). Generally, employees who contribute to the organization enjoy the job responsibilities. Off the job fit can result when an individual's community provides opportunities to pursue their goals and interests (Halvorsen et al., 2015). Factors of community links may be related to intrinsic value; for example, someone who feels safe in their neighborhood will influence their decision to stay with their organization (Afsar et al., 2016). Employees who feel cared for are more likely to stay with their employers.

Sacrifice

Links can break when the employee must choose to make sacrifices. The depth of sacrifice is meant to capture the items that an individual must give up when leaving a job, which is perceived as psychological benefits that are currently available or available in the future (Mitchell & Lee, 2001). Sacrifices may include perceived costs of leaving their job, loss of workers, benefits, and stability (Alpi et al., 2019). Sacrifice is an intervening mechanism that shapes relationship bonds resulting in a person's desire to stay within a community (Gonzalez et al., 2018). Ultimately, Employees tend to stay with their organizations when they feel at home and leaving would be a sacrifice because of the lost relationships. Employees with high levels of job embeddedness may be satisfied with employment, which may enhance job performance. Leaders can use strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover by understanding the influence of job embeddedness.

Leader Member Exchange Theory

Leader-member exchange (LMX) theory provides perception into how successful organizational leaders-follower mediate to transformative behaviors. In 1975, Dansereau, Graen, and Haga defined LMX theory as the quality of the exchange relationship between the employee and their manager (Patnaik & Dubey, 2019). LMX was originally called vertical dyad linkage theory, which was discovered in role theory, implying that employees' direct supervisors' actions were directly linked to their organizational achievements (Gottfredson et al., 2020). Role theory allows leaders to provide support, attention, time enabling the employee to produce quality work, a positive attitude, and a lack of job issues (Gottfredson et al., 2020). Also, role theory helps the employee focus on the job tasks, which can help ensure the organization's success. In addition, LMX is rooted in dyadic theory, resulting in a two-way relationship between the leader and the follower (Patnaik & Dubey, 2019). A two-way relationship allows for each member to communicate and work together to achieve goals effectively.

Leader compatibility is essential. Shin and Park (2021) found that effective leadership occurs when the leader and follower can create a relationship exposing access to various benefits of the relationship. Leaders who model the LMX theory utilize leadership approaches within group-members, while supervision methods are reserved for out-group members (Patnaik & Dubey, 2019). In-group members received more significant support, influence, and attention from their leaders. In-group members feel obligated to commit their loyalty to other members, resulting in providing preference and favoritism in the decision-making process (Terpstra-Tong et al., 2020). In-group

members function as assistants delegating higher job tasks and are more likely to access information shared by their leaders.

Employees whom their leaders favor fall into the out-group category. Out-group members were not likely favored by the leader and did not receive help, did not participate in the decision-making process, and typically performed their jobs and went home (Patnaik & Dubey, 2019). Out-group members are more prone to be associated with negativity, hostility, threat, and fear (Terpstra-Tong et al., 2020). Aligned with the in-group and out-group perspectives, LMX theory holds that leaders create converted relationships with each employee and integrate them into ingroups or outgroups (Terpstra-Tong et al., 2020). Transformational leaders may have less success with creating LMX quality with their employees. Leaders may focus on different means of relationship-building instead of concentrating on their transformational style because a team of high interdependence may set their own vision and performance expectations (Wong & Berntzen, 2019). Unlike transformational leaders, leaders who follow the leader-member theory can form strong trust and respect with some employees and not others.

Vroom's Expectancy Theory

Employees involved in the decision-making process related to their job functions choose responsibilities that motivate them the most. Vroom (1964) created the expectancy theory, which suggests that behavior is influenced by anticipated outcome. Vroom (1964) found that people act a certain way based on the expected result of the action. For example, employees are willing to work harder if they believe their efforts

will receive rewards. The expectancy theory has two components: (a) instrumentality, and valence (Monday, 2020). Expectancy is the individual's idea that their effort will lead to the intended performance goals. The individual's belief is based on their past experiences, confidence, and feelings regarding performance measures. Instrumentality is the belief that a person will obtain the desired outcome once the performance goal is achieved (Chopra, 2019). The desired effect can be associated with increased pay, promotional opportunities, or a sense of accomplishment (Monday, 2020). Valence is the perceived value the employee places on a specific outcome. The expectancy theory can help leaders understand how employees are motivated and what incentives motivate employees to work hard (Chopra, 2019). Individuals are motivated to accomplish goals if they believe that there is a positive relationship between their efforts and performance. The employees believe that if the outcome is positive, the reward is favorable. But transformational leaders inspire and motivate employees to look beyond their self-interests, possess team player mentality to achieve organizational goals.

Voluntary Employee Turnover

Employees tend to leave their jobs due to dissatisfaction. Employees become dissatisfied with their tasks due to stress levels, triggering negative workplace behavior (Riana Gede, 2019). Voluntary employee turnover happens when an employee decides to leave a job and ends up working voluntarily (Jannat et al., 2020; An, 2019; Conroy et al., 2021). Employees who want to leave their organization, have the intention to quit (An, 2019). As a result, organizations are confronted with high costs such as financial costs,

recruiting, and replacing employees who left, and hiring and training new employees (Jannat et al., 2020).

Turnover is costly. There is an annual loss of approximately \$11 billion related to voluntary and involuntary employee turnover, and the average cost per employee who leaves is 150% of their yearly compensation package (Jannat et al., 2020; Lyons & Bandura, 2019). High levels of turnover are costly in terms of recruiting, selection, and socialization of the new employee, but also impact the image of the organization (Guha & Chakrabarti, 2016). Turnover can cause adverse effects on the organization. Employee turnover can cause a rise in indirect costs, such as the absence of seasoned employees to serve as mentors for newer employees (Jannat et al., 2020). Employee turnover is impacted by job satisfaction and their level of organizational commitment (Ramlawati, 2020). Employees who unsatisfied in their jobs will cause a shift in the organizational environment and overall performance.

Employers can help reduce voluntary employee turnover by addressing what causes employees to leave. Several factors related to turnover are dissatisfaction, low income, decreased organizational commitment, and the leader's behavior (Ibrahim Alzamel et al., 2020). Employees are a critical asset for carrying out the goals of the organization and their departure from the organization can negatively affect the business (Ramlawati, 2020). The commitment of employees to their employers may decrease turnover intention and employees are prone to stay with an organization when they are satisfied with their work life. The organization's responsibility is to ensure that its employees are mentally healthy within the workplace (Rudolph & Thomas, 2020).

Employers can reduce voluntary employee turnover by adopting practices that emulate trust, job security, and engagement, which are approaches to avoid losing their high-performing employees to other companies (Davis et al., 2015). Employee satisfaction is critical to the organization's growth and development.

Turnover affects the employee and the employer. The effects of turnover may risk an employee's loss, including the employee's self-interest to voluntary leave (Guha & Chakrabarti, 2015). Social and economic conditions are significant to the decision to stay or leave (Ramlawati, 2020). Guha and Chakrabarti (2015) found that organizations that face high turnover rate are usually facing competition in the industry. However, satisfied employees may still leave to work for another company presenting a better offer (Guha & Chakrabarti 2015). Unsatisfied employees may see a competitor as a better opportunity. But satisfied employees stay longer and help their company by reducing employee turnover and improving its goals. (Ingsih et al., 2022). Employees are likely to leave their current organizations when they believe they can seek better working conditions (Bartock, 2019). Employees who leave for better work conditions will likely be motivated to help their new employer achieve goals. High turnover can create staffing and planning challenges; however, some turnover is inevitable and can be considered desirable (Carleton et al., 2018). Organizations must understand turnover intentions to resolve issues that control the phenomenon (S. Singh & Sant, 2021). Personal choice such as job satisfaction, leadership, workplace culture, benefits and pay are the main reasons employees choose to leave their jobs (Corbin, 2020). Employee dissatisfaction is a critical component of voluntary turnover rates and can directly affect remaining

employees, resulting in them feeling burned out due to increased job demands (Ingsih et al.,2022). Increased job satisfaction measures can help reduce voluntary employee turnover

Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction plays a critical role in employees choosing to stay or leave their organizations. An employee's job satisfaction or dissatisfaction determines the motivation behind whether an employee will leave or stay with their employer (Guha & Chakrabarti, 2015). Higher job satisfaction levels help to reduce staffing turnover (Ingsih et al., 2022). Job satisfaction is directly linked to turnover intentions; employers influence voluntary employee turnover through employees' satisfaction with their jobs (Ingsih et al., 2022. Employees who are dissatisfied with their jobs and are not engaged is costly to an organization and predictor of turnover intention (Ingsih et al., 2022). Organizations should adopt methods to evaluate, address and resolve employee issues. Staffing capacity, workplace advancement, low levels of autonomy and workloads are contributions to employee satisfaction (Shepherd et al., 2020). The leader's behavior can impact employee's satisfaction which can influence employee turnover (Reina et al., 2018). Additionally, positive work outcomes are influenced by better jobs whereas bad jobs are associated with negative outcomes (Sajjadiani et al., 2019). Employees' satisfaction and motivation to work is dependent upon the type of rewards received for work performed and working conditions (Hur, 2018). Employee recognition is critical in understanding what makes employees happy because employees want credit for their hard work and dedication.

There are several key factors to job satisfaction. Job satisfaction is influenced by demographics, work skills, work environment and personality values such as wages, work safety and work environment (Romadhoni et al., 2020). Job satisfaction is essential for organizations because it is correlated to how well employees perform, which becomes the criteria for organizational commitment (Romadhoni et al., 2020). Organizational commitment is the main component of the intention to leave (Soleman et al., 2019, Benkarim & Imbeau, 2021). The more employees are satisfied, the stronger the organizational commitment (Soleman et al., 2019). The stronger the organizational commitment, the longer the employee will stay with their employers, which helps other employees feel motivated. Increased organizational profitability is directly linked to employee satisfaction (N. Singh et al., 2015). There is a relationship between satisfied employees because happy employees are influenced by their leader's positive work environment (Romadhoni et al., 2020). Positive leaders produce positive followers.

Job Security

Employees who feel secure in their jobs are less likely to not seek jobs outside of their employers. When jobs are available, and the economy is on the rise, employees will perform their jobs without fear or anxiety, which leads to positive behaviors and performances (Guha & Chakrabati, 2015). However, the employee's mindset shifts when fear replaces faith in their employers. Job scarcity and high unemployment rates present employee anxiety and worry about retaining their jobs, leading to negative behaviors and unsuccessful job performance (Guha & Chakrabarti, 2015). Hur and Perry (2020) asserted that job insecurity can affect an employee's attitudes and behaviors, resulting in

their overall commitment to the organization, satisfaction, productivity, resistance to change and turnover. Mussagulova et al. (2019) stated that threats to an employee's job status diminishes intrinsic motivation and decreases workers' morale. Uncertainty sets in the employee's mind due to the fear of job loss.

High turnover is due to the lack of trust in the organization. Moreover, job insecurity creates a notion that a broken organization-employee relationship, and employees with high job insecurity believe that the organization has failed to fulfill commitments (Teng et al., 2020). Organizations with high job insecurity levels lack learning resources and are unlikely to invest in their employees, resulting in temporary relationships between the employee and the organization (Teng et al., 2020). The lack of trust between the employee and the organization does not help the organization excel. Job insecurity creates stress to employees who are dependent on their jobs then contributes to increased levels of turnover intentions (Balz & Schuller, 2021; Metin Camgoz et al., 2016). The lack of trust enables turnover.

Workplace Culture

The work environment is tied to job satisfaction. The daily work environment is a core factor in determining an employee's desire to leave and, overall job satisfaction, include (a) coworker satisfaction, (b) supervisor satisfaction, and (c) satisfaction with the work itself are essential components of the employees' work culture and daily work experiences (Zimmerman et al., 2019). Employees spend most of their time at their jobs, so the organization fosters a positive work environment. Zimmerman et al. (2019) discovered that job duties and work relationships are the most significant aspects of

employees' work lives since they are tasks encountered daily. Priyowidodo (2019) stated that the seven primary characteristics of the culture of an organization are: a) innovation and risk-taking that innovation and the degree of courage to take risks, b) attention to detail, the attention to things that are deep or special, c) outcome orientation, where the management pays attention to outcomes related to achieving results, d) people orientation, leaders observing the consequences related to people, e) team orientation, involves the majority of the work performed as a team versus individuals, f) aggressiveness, individuals or employees competitive behavior, and g) stability, the level of stability within an organization. The success of the culture is a collective produced by the leaders in the organization.

Successful employee development is the responsibility of the leaders. Leaders who do not recognize and develop employees will find it difficult understanding why employees can serve in future job roles (Lin et al., 2021). Also, employees who choose to stay and contribute to the organization rely on the involvement of the leaders' abilities to create and maintain work-life balance (Deery & Jago, 2015; Sanrhanam et al., 2021). Ashmore and Gilson (2015) found that revamping the organizational culture is necessary to meet their employees' needs. Employers that take the time to understand the needs of their employees can help increase employee satisfaction. Voluntary employee turnover can hinder the organization's mission. Organizations with leaders who reward their employees for quality work will have lower employee turnover, but leaders can face employee attrition when employees are not recognized for quality work (Lam & Liu, 2014). Employee retention is closely related to how an organization employs tactics to

reduce employee turnover (Hoffman & Tadelis, 2021). Organizations can help to retain employees by addressing issues that cause the employee to leave their organization voluntarily.

Leadership

Influential leaders can help their employees grow. Transformational behaviors are critical to match the organizational and followers' values by clearly articulating the vision and ideas (Chen et al., 2020). Leaders are significant to organizational performance. An individual who aspires to become a leader should understand a more problematic aspect of the leadership role and the need to assess each level (Bennis & Thomas, 2020). Employees feel comfortable sharing the same values and beliefs as the leaders, which may result in a psychological connection producing a more significant work environment and commitment (Schwepker, 2019). Also, the psychological connection helps the employee contribute to their working environment, which may decrease voluntary employee turnover.

The demand for talented employees connects to the employee's commitment to the organization because increased levels of employee engagement can encourage employee retention and satisfied employees. Organizations can increase their hiring pool to combat turnover intention (Jehanzeb, 2020; Shi et al., 2021). Followers who observe their leader's exemplary actions recognize what values are sustainable in an organization and often emulate their actions by emphasizing those values (Chen et al., 2020). Leaders are considerate of their followers' needs which helps establish trust and collaborative relationships. Moreover, leaders can play an essential role in influencing the followers'

perception of person-organization fit. Leaders influence followers to effectively accomplish a shared objective (Shafique & Loo-See Beh, 2017). Leaders are the focal point of an organization, add balance between management and employees, and are responsible for 70% of their employee engagement levels, so organizations must ensure that every team has an effective leader (Patnaik & Dubey, 2019). Effective leadership helps to alleviate leadership incompatibility and unsatisfied employees.

Influential leaders exhibit a leadership style. Transactional, transformational, visionary, democratic, situational are styles of leadership (Malik et al., 2016). Effective leadership requires the leader's ability to model characteristics of risk taking, recognition, teamwork, and the implementation of a shared vision (Mustafa, 2020; Lin et al., 2021). A successful leader must be visionary and transformational (Kunnanatt, 2016; Parilla & Santos Jr, 2022). Visionary and transformational leaders are role models who, through character, lead by example. An empowering leader embodies employee autonomy which is critical in promoting employee creativity (Klijn et al., 2022; G. Tian & Zhang, 2020). A leadership style contains guidance and motivational contents and serves as a bi-dimensional leadership intervention tool (Kunnanatt, 2016; London & Sherman, 2021). Therefore, the relationship between a leader and follower should transcend into a transactional exchange where the focus is accomplishing the goals and values of the organization (Suryani & Parwita, 2021). Leaders and followers work together to address and fulfill the organization's needs.

Charismatic Leadership

Some leaders can use charm and communication skills to connect with their followers effectively. In 1947, Max Weber defined charismatic leadership as leaders who use norms to create a strong emotional relationship with their followers (Weber, 1978). Charismatic leaders are leaders that transform followers' needs, values, aspirations, and preferences from self-interests to collective interests (Hansen et al., 2020). Followers of charismatic leaders possess group identity and leaders can inspire, stimulate, and individualized their followers resulting in a sense of achievement motivation (Hansen et al., 2020). Charismatic leaders can persuade followers to contribute significantly to the organization while maintaining high levels of trust and satisfaction. The success of a charismatic leader is dependent upon their personality and actions and not through process (Wieser et al., 2021). The leader focuses to ensure that an essential need is met (Behr, 2021). The leader is understood as effective and possesses strong devotion and positive attitudes.

Moreover, charismatic leaders are persuasive. Leaders who are charismatic rely on the heroism and exceptional character of an individual person, which is not accessible to everyone (Yue, 2021). Charismatic leaders possess specific characteristics The unique characteristics of the followers allow leaders to assign tasks based on individual assessments, which helps to create a sense of authority for followers (Yue, 2021). Charismatic leaders can assess followers based on current goal expectations and then transform the responsibilities in ways that allow the followers to engage in greater roles that enhances the needs of the organization (Hansen et al., 2020). Charismatic leaders are

aware that possessing a personality trait of charisma is an important mechanism for transforming the followers' beliefs based on the given circumstances (Peck & Hogue, 2018). Charismatic leaders use their powers to help persuade followers based on needs.

Charismatic leaders are motivated by their commitment to creating change.

Charismatic leaders assess environmental resources and constraints affecting their ability to enforce change within the organization (Conger & Kanungo, 1987). Charismatic leaders can help to ensure that resilience in the workplace can positively affect affective commitment to change where the impact of the leader influences work ethic (Mangundjaya & AMIR, 2021). Goals are articulated through six behavioral dimensions: strategic vision and articulation, sensitivity to the environment, sensitivity to followers needs, challenging the status quo, unconventional behavior, and personal risk (Tuan, 2020). Charismatic leaders effectively communicate the vision and are inspiring.

Consequently, leaders verbally illustrate positive images of the future vision and negative images of the status quo and communicate their motivation to lead through their convictions, credibility, and self-confidence (Men et al., 2020). Charismatic leaders create an exclusive and transparent environment that helps motivate followers to stay in their jobs.

Hence, charismatic leaders are relatable and engaging. Charismatics can portray themselves as ordinary people who focus on obeying the wishes of the people and convey more positive emotion which is linked to follower mood (Men et al., 2020). Empathy is a pivotal aspect of charismatic leadership (Zhao et al., 2021). Charismatic leaders possess a strong tendency to display a natural response to their followers' needs and emotions. The

leaders understand and address the issues that are important to their followers (Zhao et al., 2021). Also, leaders of charismatic leadership possess self-sacrifice where they are willing to incur personal costs to preserve personal believes and values (Xu et al., 2022). These leaders are seen as change and innovation agents displaying characteristics focused on the implementation of positive, social change (Zhao et al., 2021). Charismatic leaders focus on their qualities to motivate followers to achieve goals, which helps to improve productivity and trust.

Transactional Leadership

In addition, transactional leadership happens through an exchange. Bass (1985) introduced both transactional and transformational leadership theories. Transactional leadership occurs when a leader takes the initiative to communicate with others to exchange something valued (Kuhnert & Lewis, 1987; Changar & Atan, 2021).

Transactional leaders engage their followers in a mutual exchange where each party is rewarded and acknowledged (Ma & Jiang, 2018). Followers require structure and rely on obtaining a reward for their work. The effectiveness of transactional leadership is contingent on the leader's ability to meet and address their followers' expectations, emphasizing building good relationships between the leader and follower (Ugwu et al., 2020). Transactional leadership is an incentive-based exchange used to motivate employees to get the job done and is associated with the followers' moral values (Sobaih et al., 2020). Employees who are not self-motivated may benefit highly from a transactional leader

Transactional leaders appeal to their followers' self-interests. Leaders who use transactional leadership offer contingent rewards related to leadership practices, such as motivating followers to complete assignments through offering incentives and employee opportunities (Bian et al., 2019). Transactional leaders prefer to avoid risk and focus on time constraints and efficiency, and they maintain control by preferring process over substance (Jia et al., 2018). Leaders choose to promote high productivity through rewards and punishments. The primary goal of using contingent rewards is to implement a process through which employees anticipate their efforts to increase performance which leads to rewards (Nielsen et al., 2019). The communication and clarity between the leader and follower as work is performed through an exchange. Verbal and material rewards serve as positive recognition, which leads to the contribution of competence and enhances intrinsic motivation (Nielsen et al., 2019). Intrinsic motivation is defined as the interest and enjoyment of work for one's own sake, and intrinsically motivated leaders can inspire followers to mirror the leaders' behaviors and find happiness in work (Ugwu et al., 2020). Like transformational leadership, transactional leadership seeks to motivate employees to work towards the organization's common goals. However, instead of offering contingent rewards, transformational leaders encourage employees through the leader's actions.

Servant Leadership

Leaders who serve their employees are servant leaders. In 1979, Robert Greenleaf coined the phrase servant leadership and related the concept's effectiveness to the leader's ability to serve (Brown et al., 2020). Servant leadership rejects the notion that

leaders are superior to other organizational members (Chi et al., 2020) Employees feel appreciated and respected, which leads to high employee engagement. Servant leadership puts the leader's presence secondary to resources and support available to followers without the perceived acknowledgment (Brown et al., 2020). Servant leaders are encouraged by the desire to serve than to lead and based on the idea that service to the followers is at the core of effective leadership (Ghalavi & Nastiezaie, 2020). Like transformational leaders, servant leaders embody the qualities of vision, trustworthiness, and caring for others (Dryburgh, 2020). In contrast, servant leadership focuses on employee needs, while transformational leadership focuses on mission rather than people (Brown et al., 2020). Servant leaders respect others' perspectives even if the view goes against the organizational policy (Chi et al., 2020). Servant leaders promote trust by allowing the employees to feel equal and essential.

Employees are supported thoroughly by servant leaders who help them to succeed, providing them with opportunities to increase their skills. Servant leaders promotes and support employees' professional growth, and employees perform organizational tasks better when they can grow professionally (Mulongo, 2020). Servant leaders' existence helps maintain high levels of employee satisfaction, which enhancing employee retention (Mulongo, 2020). Employees are more likely to feel motivated to achieve goals through servant leadership because servant leaders focus on the employees' needs before their needs. Servant leadership emphasizes motivational and aspirational aspects that recognize followers' need for psychological support and belonging to help reduce workplace challenges (Aboramadan et al., 2020). Servant leaders are effective

communicators who serve to ensure their followers are self-confident and motivated to reach their full potential (Aboramadan et al., 2020). Moreover, the encouraging behavior of servant leaders allows interaction with employees to be transparent and forthcoming, and the employees can express how they feel about any aspect of the organization (Chi et al., 2020). A servant leader is concerned with their followers' well-being and professional development.

Spiritual Leadership

Spiritual leaders work to develop motivated employees through faith in the vision. Fry (2005) defined spiritual leadership as a causal leadership theory for organizational transformation developed to create an intrinsically motivated and learning work environment. The purpose of spiritual leadership is to establish a vision and value compatibility across the strategic, empowered team to foster increased organizational commitment and productivity (Riana, 2021). Spiritual leaders and their followers clearly understand the vision and are likely to perform better. Under spiritual leadership, followers experience purpose in their lives, have a sense of making an impact, and the feel appreciation and understood (Fry et al., 2005). Spiritual leaders and their followers possess a high regard for themselves, their past, and quality relationship with others, which helps create a sense that life is meaningful, providing an essence of growth and self-realization (Fry et al., 2005).

Transparency and active communication are critical components of spiritual leadership. Spiritual leaders are visionaries who are transparent in standards and procedures to ensure that the employees are connected to the leader's goals (Usman et al.,

2021). The leader can establish trust and maintain a positive work environment through active communication and ensuring that they are meeting the employee's needs to perform well. Spiritual leaders speak to their followers' hearts (Anser et al., 2021). Spiritual leadership is necessary for the transformation and continued success of an organization (Fry, 2005). Transformational leaders can help to promote their followers through their vision and personality. Transformational leaders inspire followers by leading by example.

Transition

In Section 1, the background of the problem, the problem statement, the purpose statement, the nature of the study, and the conceptual framework were introduced. Section 1 included the terms and provide assumptions, limitations, and delimitations of the research and how the findings can contribute to social change and business implementations. The review of professional and academic literature comprised critical thinking and synthesis of peer-reviewed books and peer-reviewed journals. The review of literature consisted of ideas related to employee engagement, voluntary employee turnover, leadership, work culture, job satisfaction, transformational leadership, and other theories considered. Section 2 includes a restatement of the purpose of the study, the role of the researcher, participants, research method and design, population and sampling, ethical research, data collection instruments, data collection technique, data analysis, and reliability and validity. Section 3 is a presentation of the study findings, application to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendations for future research, my reflections, and a conclusion.

Section 2: The Project

Section 2 starts with a restatement of the purpose of the study, my role as researcher, the participant criteria, and the research method and design used for this study. Section 2 also includes the population and sampling method, ethical research procedures, overview of data collection instruments, the techniques for how the data were collected, organized, and analyzed, and how I achieved reliability and validity.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The target population consists of six retail leaders from two mid-to-large retail food organizations in Chicago with successful strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The implications for social change include the potential to reduce turnover which increases employment stability locally and in the community. Stable employment equates to a steady income, which may increase communities' tax revenues and reduce the need for government unemployment payments.

Role of the Researcher

As the researcher, I was the research instrument for this study responsible for designing the study, researching the topic, collecting, and analyzing the data, and reporting the findings. The role of the researcher is to provide a detailed and accurate data collection procedure while exhibiting ethical standards (Goico, 2021). Yin (2018) argued that the researcher must maintain fairness and reliability of the research design. The participants should agree to (a) partake in the research, (b) acknowledge that their

participation is voluntary, and (c) understand that their participation is confidential. I established rapport with participants, explained the process, the purpose of the research, and informed the participants that I would not disclose their identity and participation. Qualitative research is comprised of lived, observed phenomena in a specific context with selected individuals, rather than a generalized population (Johnson et al., 2020; Clark & Veale, 2018). I followed the guidelines outlined in the *Belmont Report* that include (a) respect for persons, which incorporates acknowledging the perspectives of the participants and to protect those with decreased autonomy, (b) beneficence, which ensures that individuals are treated ethically, treated with respect and that their well-being is protected, and (c) justice, which requires that all participants are treated equally (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 2022). Accuracy, confidentiality, and respect are important factors in ensuring successful research.

As the researcher, I acknowledged the facts communicated, the truths expressed, and that I understood the importance of the participant's viewpoint. Utilizing my 10 years of professional interviewing experience, I conducted interviews using Zoom (https://zoom.us). A researcher can reduce bias by utilizing a structured process called bracketing to prevent predetermined conceptions about the subject under review (Preston et al., 2020). Bracketing was used while collecting data during the research study.

Bracketing involves eliminating any personal experience or perspective (Weatherford & Maitra, 2019). Prior to conducting research, I documented my bias on my laptop. I ensured that my thoughts and beliefs did not interfere with each participant's beliefs.

Participants

The participants were six retail leaders from two retail food organizations in Chicago, Illinois, with a minimum of 5 years of experience implementing retention strategies and between 500 employees or less. Identifying participants is important for a successful case study (Yin 2018). I used the strategy of identifying participants to obtain eligible participants through personal and professional relationships with retail business leaders in Chicago. A researcher should know the population they choose to sample (Raymond et al., 2018). The sample population that I chose for this study included retail business leaders operating small retail organizations in Chicago that successfully reduced voluntary employee turnover. The selected participants consisted of leaders who have achieved a turnover over rate 50% less than the national retail turnover rate.

The selection of participants consisted of owners and managers from retail businesses. The participants had the opportunity to ask questions freely. The virtual interviews were scheduled at the convenience of each participant. Each participant was provided a copy of their informed consent form, including the nondisclosure and information related to the destruction of confidential information. I conducted member checking to reduce bias to ensure that answers provided by participants did not reflect any personal bias. Member checking included the interviewing process, the interpretation of the participants' experiences and confirming what was interpreted with the participants. To reduce potential bias, I used multiple sources such as company documents like employee records, participants' observations, and interview transcripts to support the participants' perspectives regarding methods to reduce voluntary employee

turnover in the retail food industry. Member checking can help to validate saturation of data received from the participants (Livari, 2018).

I contacted retail business leaders in Chicago whose names are publicly accessible on the internet. I reached out to the local Chamber of Commerce to obtain a record of fast-food and fine dining restaurants in my study's geographic area. Retail store managers who were not owners of their organizations would have needed to consent to a cooperation agreement to permit contacting participants and asking them to volunteer to participate in the study. The potential participants received an introduction email and the criteria for participating in the study. Before conducting the interviews, I reviewed the informed consent form with each participant. I asked that the participants acknowledge their consent as voluntary participants in the study by responding to the email with "I consent." After gaining access to the participants, I developed a working relationship with each participant by providing detailed information on the interviewing process and the purpose of the study. Also, I focused on building trust with the potential participants by ensuring effective communication. After receiving approval from the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB), I contacted the potential participants.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

Qualitative research was appropriate for this study because it involves exploring retention strategies used by retail business leaders of small businesses to reduce voluntary employee turnover. In contrast, the quantitative research method is used to analyze data using numerical values and statistics (Yue & Xu, 2019). Quantitative researchers use data

to test hypothesis and assumptions between dependent and independent variables (Bloomfield & Fisher, 2019). I did not test a hypothesis, so I did not use quantitative data collection tools. The mixed methods research design incorporates qualitative and quantitative research methods. Mixed method research is considered the best solution when the research problem requires simultaneous use of both quantitative and qualitative methods (Sahin & Ozturk, 2019). I did not use the mixed method approach because the quantitative aspect of this method was unnecessary for this study. Qualitative researchers are interested in understanding of phenomena from the participant's perspective (Merriam & Grenier, 2019). Researchers who use a qualitative research method can question an unbiased conception of reality and suggest further research to enhance understanding of the phenomena (Camic, 2021). Therefore, qualitive research was the appropriate method for exploring retail business leaders 'strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. A qualitative research method allows the researcher to acquire thorough information about retention strategies used by managers, both positive and negative experiences.

Research Design

Ethnography, phenomenology, and multiple case study are among the research designs used for qualitative studies. Researchers use ethnography to study individuals' environment, and data is collected through lived experience and culture (Celikoglu et al., 2017). The ethnographic design was not selected for my study because I did not intend to study people or cultures' daily lives. In phenomenological research, researchers seek to understand the human experience through examination and exploration (Henriques et al.,

2021). The researcher observes the individuals from a close and personal perspective (Alfakhri et al., 2018). The phenomenological research design was not the best choice because I did not plan on exploring the interrelationships of a phenomenon. A case study design allows for exploration of the evolution of a phenomenon, a situation, or an individual's experience (Yin, 2018). Researchers can use a case study design to explore a comprehensive and holistic view of a phenomenon and be considered a valuable research method (Nilmanat & Kurniawan, 2021). Single and multiple case studies should be regarded as variations within the same methodology and not as separate entities (Anderson et al., 2014). The multiple case study design allows the use of more than one case to verify information related to the phenomenon (Anderson et al., 2014). I selected a multiple case study because the components of what, how, and why through multiple cases will provide clarity when exploring the phenomenon. A multiple case study is used to explore various sources of information (Halkias et al., 2019). The most appropriate method to obtain rich data on participants' experiences was the multiple case study research design.

Through the multiple case study research design, I achieved data saturation. Data saturation is reached when adequate data from the sample size has been collected and no new information is generated that creates a new understanding of the research study (Aguboshim, 2021). The sample size in this study provided the necessary information to conclude, and any other collection would not have provided valuable insights.

Population and Sampling

The study included six retail leaders from two different retail food organizations in Chicago who had a minimum of 5 years of experience implementing retention strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover and who supervised between 50-500 employees. Recruiting and maintaining participants is essential to the success and effectiveness of the research study (Raymond et al., 2018). In qualitative sampling, the researcher's goal is to ensure that all forms of the data observations are relevant for the study to ensure information richness and the possibility of viewing the perspectives from different angles (Busetto et al., 2020). I used company documents and websites as secondary data sources.

In this study, I used purposeful sampling to choose retail business leaders. Purposeful sampling is used to identify and select information related to the phenomenon and purposeful criterion sampling helps to choose cases that meet the predetermined criterion (Benoot, et al., 2016). Researchers can use purposeful criterion sampling to obtain information about the retail business leaders by selecting of information-rich cases containing information that will answer the research question. The interview consisted of six open-ended interview questions (see Appendix A) related to a discussion about the participants' experiences. I used Zoom to conduct virtual interviews with the participants.

Sample size sufficiency is critical to ensure that researchers produce and maintaining high-quality work research work. Qualitative researchers should thoroughly evaluate their sample size to provide data sufficiency (Vasileiou et al., 2018). I chose six participants as the sample size to ensure consistency with published literature regarding

case study research (Hennink & Kaiser, 2020). Adequate sample sizes ensure the quality of the data observed.

The knowledge and experiences of the participants are vital to the research study. To establish rapport with the selected participants, I emailed an introduction letter to introduce myself, the purpose of the research, and their role in the study. I obtained the participant's willingness to participate and ensured that they understood that their participation was voluntary. Establishing trust, respect and thorough communication between the researcher and participant is important (Raymond et al., 2018). I established and maintained a high level of trust, adhered to the ethical standards, and displayed integrity by being open and honest, being professional throughout the study process, and following through with commitments. The participants had the opportunity to ask questions freely. The virtual interviews were scheduled at the convenience of each participant. Each participant was provided a copy of their informed consent form, including the nondisclosure related to proprietary information and information related to the destruction of confidential information. I conducted member checking to reduce bias to ensure that answers provided by participants did not reflect any personal bias. Member checking included the interviewing process, the interpretation of the participants' experiences and confirming what was interpreted with the participants. To reduce potential bias, I used multiple sources such as company documents like employee records, and interview transcripts to support the participants' perspectives regarding methods to reduce voluntary employee turnover in the retail food industry. Member

checking helps to validate saturation of data received from the participants (Livari, 2018).

Member checking allows the researcher to confirm the credibility of the results.

Ethical Research

Ethical research is an essential component in the data collection process. I am accountable for ensuring trust, providing the confidentiality, addressing any ethical concerns and the participants' human rights. As a researcher, I ensured that the interview setting allowed the participants to share information without any privacy concerns by using a password for those invited and ensuring that documents are shared only through encrypted e-mail exchange. Informed consent allows for a collaborative process between the researcher and participants to ensure that participants are involved in the decision-making process based on their circumstances (Xu et al., 2020). The consent forms included the purpose of the study, my role as a researcher, a description of the interview, interview date and time, the expectations of the participants and the researcher, accessibility to the data and data confidentiality. Participants were able to address concerns at any time during the process.

During the initial contact, I introduced myself to the participants. Next, I provided information to the potential participants that met the criteria for the qualitative case study. Each participant was aware of the option to withdraw from the interviewing process at any time by informing me of their preference to withdraw. Participants were informed that participation in the study is strictly voluntary, and incentives would not be provided. Zoom was used to conduct virtual interviews with the participants. I used information encryption to ensure confidentiality and secure the documentation to a file that identifies

each participant. I protected the privacy of each participant by coding their files by numbers and the organization. Alphanumeric codes P1, P2, and so forth were used for the participant and their organization. I will store the data for 5 years in a secured and locked location in my home office to protect the participants' information. I am the only individual with access to the data. After 5 years, I will destroy the stored data by shredding any paper documents and destroying the electronic data. The final doctoral manuscript includes the Walden IRB approval number, 10-25-22-0530751, which expires on October 24, 2023.

Data Collection Instruments

I was the primary data collection instrument and semistructured interviews were the primary data collection tool in this study. The use of semistructured interviews will allow the participants to answer open-ended questions utilizing the selected interviewing technique for the study (Husband, 2020). Semistructured interviews are the most effective method to collect data utilizing open-ended questions in qualitative research (Dejonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). However, semistructured interviews present disadvantages as well. Some participants may be difficult to engage or reluctant to share sensitive information The other disadvantages include the failure to provide an organized interview guide and ask follow-up questions (Dejonckheere & Vaughn, 2019).

I served as the primary data collection instrument and was responsible for confirming that there was correlation between the research question and the interviewing questions. Each interview session lasted approximately 60 minutes. I used video conferencing software such as Zoom to conduct the interviews. I reviewed the company's

website to become familiar with the mission, vision, historical facts, and current trends. The information collected from the company was used to verify data through triangulation. A researcher uses triangulation to join multiple sources through numerous measures of relatable phenomenon (Yin, 2015). I asked questions to obtain answers related to strategies used for voluntary employee turnover. Interviews are the primary source to understand and explore experiences of each participant (Saarijärvi & Bratt, 2021). The interviews were scheduled based on the participants' convenience. I used an audio recording for the interviews along with notetaking. Also, I used company documents related to employee turnover as a source of evidence. Each participant was asked the same questions to ensure consistency in the data (see Appendix A). Jiménez, and Orozco (2021) noted that using an interview protocol provides the interviewer with a guide for what to say before the interview. The use of an interview protocol (see Appendix B) allowed me to introduce myself and the purpose of the interview, confirm the participants' consent, review interview questions, and provide a closing statement. I used member checking to confirm the validity and reliability of the data collected for the research study. Researchers can use member checking to reduce errors during the data collection process (Candela, 2019). After each interview, I provided each participant with a written summary of my interpretations of their responses. Participants were able to confirm and validate the interview summary.

Data Collection Technique

The data collection process should include detailed field procedures, accessibility to the interviewees, structured schedules that includes deadlines and arrangements for

unplanned situations. The interviews were held virtually via Zoom. The semistructured interviews included six questions (see Appendix A). The advantage of using semistructured interviews is that it allows the researcher to ask pre-set questions and explore new emerging questions during the interview. Verifying the accuracy of data collected before finalizing the study allow the participants to communicate a distinctive voice to their perspectives (Fusch & Fusch, 2015). The disadvantage of using semistructured interviews is the possibility of the interview lasting for 1 hour and requiring a lengthier transcription. As the primary researcher, I asked probing questions and follow up questions for clarity. Follow up meetings were scheduled for member checking with each participant to ensure that I captured their responses correctly. Each participant received a one- to two-page summary of my interpretations of their responses for them to either concur or offer additional information. Member checking is used to validate the participant's credibility (Birt et al., 2016). Yin (2018) concluded that case study documentation should be stored appropriately in case of inspection. Each participant was thanked for their time and their participation in the study.

Data Organization Technique

The data collection method and organization of data is an essential component in a qualitative case study. I used Zoom for each interview session. Before the interview, I tested the video conferencing software to ensure the program is working correctly. The video conferencing session was labeled appropriately to identity each interview. I used Scribie (https://scribie.com) for interview transcription. Researchers who use note-taking techniques possess an in-depth and conceptualized way to preserve knowledge (Fang et

al., 2022; Peper et al., 2021). Storing data on a password protected device will help ensure that the information collected is not altered or misplaced (Yin, 2018).

Data was labeled using a one letter format along with a numerical value such as P1(participant 1) to organize information accurately for analysis. Using an alias to protect the participants' identity and date findings is critical in research (Yin, 2018). The recommendation for data storage in a locked and secured location is 5 years (Yadav et al., 2018). I scanned and uploaded all documents including informed consent forms, nondisclosures for etiquette, and other research information, to a dedicated USB hard drive. NVivo is a research tool used to organize data effectively (Meanwell, 2021). Researchers can rely on specific data management and storage methods, which helps to improve the quality and accessibility of the data. I utilized a personal log, NVivo to assist in sorting the data, organizing data, and labeling the data to develop an effective data organization technique.

Data Analysis

Data analysis is a structured method that researchers can use to analyze, reduce, and evaluate data collected (Azungah, 2018). I used Yin's five-step data analysis method to provide a framework to conceptualize strategies retail store leaders use to reduce voluntary employee turnover. Yin (2018) found that there are five ways to analyze data: compile, disassemble, reassemble, clarify, and conclude. I utilized Yin's five-step method of data analysis when assessing data: compile, disassemble, reassemble, clarify, and conclude (Yin, 2018). I ran multiple queries in NVivo (https://qsrinternational.com) to familiarize myself with the data. I compiled the data and organized the data into

categories. I then rearranged the data into the appropriate core themes for interpretation. I used concept coding to identify common themes. Finally, I ran multiple queries in NVivo to verify my analysis of the data.

I used semistructured interviews and open-ended questions to gather data from participants and compared the answers to each participant. Member checking was used to validate the data collected. I used member checking to confirm accuracy of information, coding, transcribing what the interviewee stated, and confirming observations with the participants. I asked the participants six open-ended questions during the interviews, which lasted approximately 60 minutes.

Utilizing more than one method to study a phenomenon may be crucial in confirming the information identified in the research. Methodological triangulation is a method used to produce adequate data from multiple sources to verify information (Ellis, 2021). Researchers can explore the quality and depth of data when using methodological triangulation. I used Scribie transcriptions services to transcribe each interview. Data coding can be used to explore and analyze the data (Gibbs, 2018). After completing the data collection and organization, I reviewed the information to identify themes to address the research question. I used thematic analysis to analyze, classify and report themes and codes (Ranjbarian et al., 2018). Researchers use thematic analysis to explore patterns or themes in research (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). I used NVivo to review my data interpretation and assist in identifying themes.

Reliability and Validity

Yin (2018) stated that the researcher should maintain proof of evidence to enhance the reliability of contextual analysis. It is important that the researcher mitigate a personal perspective during the interviewing process and analysis (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I used semistructured interviews and company documents to further assess the reliability of the data collected.

Reliability

In this qualitative research study, reliability may be a dependable characteristic of evidence due to the review of company data and the virtual interviews. The recommendation was to utilize various data collection methods, such as interviews and note taking to ensure reliable results (Yin, 2018). I used semistructured interviews and the analyzation of documents as methods of evidence in this study. I used triangulation by gathering data from multiple data sources like interviews, and company documents provided by the retail leaders to reduce bias. Triangulation is a significant component related to data analysis for empirical research (Fusch et al., 2018). I conducted interviews and collected reports to use as sources of evidence.

Validity

As a researcher, I validated how the research findings correlate with the research question. Validity relates to the applicable measures used, the effectiveness of the results analyzed and the generalization of the study to other environments (Staul & King, 2020). Encouraging credibility, transferability, and confirmability helps researchers establish validity. Credibility refers to the study's trustworthiness and assurance that the

information presented is conceivable (Ellis, 2019; Staul & King, 2020). I ensured credibility by sharing my observations of the data collected with the participants to validate the information.

Transferability refers to the aspect of applicable data. The researcher's responsibility is to provide an in-depth description of the participants and the research process to allow the reader to make their judgments within their setting (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). I provided thorough information and an explanation of the findings, allowing the results to be used in future qualitative research. The researcher's responsibility is to ensure confirmability is present in the research where the reader can rely on historical data and not personal perceptions (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). I used member checking and method triangulation to confirm that the study results are from the participants' perspectives. Also, I ensured confirmability by upholding ethical standards, adhering to the interview guidelines, and using data analysis software to evaluate the data.

Triangulation was used to enhance the credibility of the data. As a researcher, I analyzed data, verified findings, and proposed recommendations. To ensure data saturation, I used purposeful sampling to identify qualified participants for the study. I enhanced credibility of my research with member checking. Member checking allows the researcher to provide the participants with the accessibility to check, disapprove and verify information collected by the researcher (Iivari, 2018). I conducted member checking by sending the interview transcript to the participants for accuracy. Member

checking allowed the participants to confirm the data and interpretations I collected and analyzed.

Transition and Summary

Section 2 included the restatement of the purpose of the study, the role of the researcher, the participant criteria, and the research method and design, population and sampling, ethical research, data collection instruments, data collection technique, data organization technique, data analysis, and data reliability and validity used for this study.

Section 3 will include the introduction, presentation of the findings, applications to professional practice, implication for social change, recommendations for action, recommendations for further research, reflections, and conclusion. Also, Section 3 will include the perspectives of the participants, suggestions for social change and proposed actions.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

This qualitative multiple case study explored retail store managers' strategies use to reduce voluntary employee turnover. In this research study, I achieved data saturation at six retail business leader interviewees in Chicago, Illinois, who successfully used strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. Using the transformational leadership theory, as the conceptual framework for this research study, I explored strategies retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover in the food industry. The presentation of findings and common themes: (a) leadership, (b) work environment, (c) rewards and recognition, and (d) training are included in this section. Section 3 of this study also includes the applications to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendation for further research, reflections, and the conclusion.

Presentation of the Findings

The overall reaching research question was "What strategies do some retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?" The data collection process consisted of interviews with six retail business leaders in the food industry who worked in Chicago and successfully implemented strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. Eligible participants had a minimum of 5 years of experience working in the food industry and successfully implementing strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The participants were coded as P1 through P6. Interviews were conducted between October 27 and November 16, 2022. An interview protocol (see Appendix B)

was used to conduct semistructured interviews. The participants were asked six openended questions during the interview about strategies used to reduce voluntary employee turnover

After the interviews, I thanked each participant for their time and contribution to my research study. Member checking was used to confirm the accuracy of my interpretations of the participants' responses. I informed each participant that once the interview was transcribed, I would email them a one- to two-page summary of my interpretations of their responses. Each participant received a Target gift card after the interview. The responses were compiled and analyzed to ensure that the purpose of the study was met. I recorded the interviews using Zoom and documented and confirmed each participant's findings. I used Microsoft Word and Scribie to document and transcribe interviewees' responses. In addition, I reviewed public company documents that are publicly available from the organization's website to explore the strategies used to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The electronic informed consent forms, Zoom recordings, participants' contact information, transcripts, and my interpretations of their responses were uploaded to a secure, password-protected USB drive. The data collected is stored in a lockbox and will be destroyed in 5 years.

I reviewed publicly available company information and conducted semistructured interviews that indicated the strategies used by each participant to reduce voluntary employee turnover. I followed Yin's (2018) five-step method of data analysis when assessing data: compile, reassemble, clarify, and conclude. The interviewees' responses were coded, verified, and analyzed. I used Microsoft Word and Scribie to transcribe the

interviews. I used NVivo to verify my categorization of the responses and company information, including website data and social media activity, to determine repetitive themes and draw conclusions from my data. Leadership, work environment, training, rewards, and recognition were the major themes regarding reducing voluntary employee turnover. The retail business leaders' responses revealed four major themes as their significant strategies for creating a healthy work environment while maintaining their workforce.

The conceptual framework used for my research study was Burns' (1978) transformational leadership theory. The retail business leaders' responses aligned with Burns' four dimensions of leadership: (a) idealized influence, (b) inspiring motivation, (c) intellectual stimulation, and (d) individualized consideration. Participant 1 and Participant 6 shared that establishing a personal connection and leading by example are important components to reducing voluntary employee turnover and serves as the foundation for leader/follower relationships. P1 stated that "You have to pay attention to what they need". P1 explained that leaders set the tone to ensure that their organization is successful. P6 noted that restaurants have the highest turnover rates and creating a family-oriented environment is crucial to retain employees. P2 stated that it is important to create a safe and fun environment for their employees, allowing them to feel included and comfortable. These strategies assist with the company's overall goals to keep its employees happy and remain with the company. Additionally, P3 believed that effective leadership is essential because the employees depend on you for help, "so it's important to set a great example." P3 described placing yourself in the employees' shoes, "How

would you feel if you were led by a bad manager or have to work in a bad work environment?" P4 noted that the foundation of great employee/employer relationships starts during the interviewing process. During this process, the job details and the candidate's availability were discussed to establish clear communication and expectations. The results from this analysis correlate to the transformational leadership theory. According to this theory, transformational leaders communicate a clear vision and promote trust with their followers by showing concern for their personal needs (Yang, 2022). The findings of this study revealed that reducing voluntary employee turnover requires clear communication and that leaders play a critical role in developing a personal connection with followers.

Theme 1: Leadership

Leaders are the vehicle that fuels employee satisfaction. P1 stated that employees need the right people to lead them. Leaders set the standard for how well employees perform and are the employees' initial resource (Matthews et al., 2022). Leaders are responsible for communicating the organization's goals and implementing successful strategies to ensure that employees are successful (Wells & Welty Peachey, 2011). Wibowo and Paramita (2022) suggested that leaders possess a high level of attention and awareness when leading employees. P1 stated that leaders must establish a relationship with their employees by building a personal connection, P1 indicated that "You have to be in tuned with your employees." P1, P2, P3, P4, P5 and P6 stated that good leadership retains employees as leaders are motivated by the action of their leaders. P1, P2, P4, and P6 found that pushback was a significant barrier when implementing strategies and that

possessing a strong mindset and solid plan helped to eliminate any downfalls. Effective leadership is contingent upon the leader's behavior, as followers depend on their leader's actions (Scandura & Meuser, 2022). The findings provide substantial support to the transformational leadership theory. Transformational leaders motivate their employees by encouraging them to seek beyond their self-interests (ElKordy, 2022). Transformational leaders recognize their employees' personal needs and strengths and provides coaching and recognition to help followers reach their goals (Duan et al., 2022). The findings of this study and review of public company documentation showed that leaders motivate followers through action, which correlates to the transformational leadership theory.

Theme 2: Work Environment

Heavy workloads and unhealthy work environments can lead to unhappy employees. Increased workloads lead to drained employees and resources, which may lead to an employee's lack of motivation to work (Babic et al., 2022). P2 noted that overworked employees are caused by understaffed teams, ineffective leadership, and the lack of company morale. Hill (2021) found that stress is a significant factor in overworked employees affecting productivity and long-term employees. P5 and P6 stated that some companies and leaders are too focused on the monetary value and not the employees, suggesting that leaders communicate effectively and address areas of concern. P1 through P6 indicated that the employees are the company's most valuable assets, employees, and stakeholders. Employees who find a social identity within their organizations are prone to work as a team where they look beyond self-interests to focus on the organization's overall goals (Korschun, 2015). According to P1, some

organizations must focus more on employees' needs, and mistreating employees can cause them to feel unvaluable. Workplace behaviors can influence how the employees' feelings about their employers (Korschun, 2015). Employees expect their employer to engage in social responsibility by ensuring career development, rewards, recognition, work-life balance, and benefits (Macassa et al., 2021). P2 stated that leaders play a critical role in reducing voluntary employee turnover by creating a friendly and healthy work environment. Also, P2 and P5 stated that leaders could create trust with their employees by implementing open-door policies, allowing the employees to feel safe and heard. The open-door policy should come with an action plan to resolve any issues. Employees feel supported when their managers are actively listening to their concerns without judgment and can communicate effectively (van Hees et al., 2022). The publicly available information on the company's websites and historical data supports the participants' responses regarding effective leadership, work-life balance, and career development, supported by the transformational leadership theory.

Theme 3: Rewards and Recognition

Employees want to feel valued verbally and through actions. Employee motivation drives personal development (Brun & Dugas, 2008). P1, P2, and P3 noted that leaders should recognize their employees' efforts with rewards. Employee retention practices prevent employees from leaving the company, including a supportive work environment, appropriate compensation packages, and rewards (Hassan, 2022). P1 stated that it is important to show employees how much they are valued with words, but also by providing incentives such as gift cards, raffles, food days and holiday parties. P1 stated

that "employees feel included and like family when you recognize them for their hard work." Leaders may find that employee recognition promotes a positive relationship and leads to enhanced employee satisfaction (T. H. Porter et al., 2016). These findings support the transformational leadership theory. Transformational leaders care about their followers' performance and growth (Duan et al., 2022). The findings of the data analysis support Burns' transformational leadership theory because employees whom their managers positively support can seek beyond self-interests to accomplish the organization's goals.

Theme 4: Training

An employee is as effective as their training. P1 through P6 found that adequate training methods are essential in creating successful employees. P2 found that unsatisfied employees do not perform better and that they will not focus on the organizational goals due to the lack of training. P4 stated that it is important to set the foundation for the employee during the interviewing process; it helps the candidate understand the company's expectations. During the interviewing process, the job details are explained, an overview of the candidate's availability is reviewed to promote clear communication. Employees know what is expected of them because they are provided early on with the necessary tools for success. P4 noted that their strategies to retain employees ensures that the employees will fit the needs of the organization because losing an employee is costly. P4 and P6 stated that operational reports and performance reviews help to determine and address areas of concern. P4 noted that the use of turnover reports is a beneficial tool to understand and address trends in the organization Training programs should incorporate

the transformational leadership theory since transformational leaders empower followers to rely on the guidance of the leader for inspiration (ElKordy, 2022). The findings of this study suggested that quality training programs and influential leaders help to reduce voluntary employee turnover. Followers can depend on their leaders' actions, allowing the employees to focus on the organization's needs and trust their leaders' plans. Based on the data analysis, reducing voluntary employee turnover requires clear communication and trust.

Applications to Professional Practice

Turnover is costly and may lead to low productivity in the workplace (Ratatu et al., 2022). Increased turnover rates and competition are significant challenges for organizations. Organizations must restructure their missions and vision statements and implement new recruitment strategies (West, 2022). Furthermore, there is substantial evidence that leaders contribute to the overall effectiveness of their employees, where followers' readiness to improve is dependent on their leader's behaviors (Engida et al., 2022). Losing talented employees can be detrimental to the overall organizational strategy and may cause difficulties in finding the best talents to meet their needs (Kumar, 2022). Leaders and managers must participate in managing voluntary employee turnover because failure to retain their employees can damage the organization's success (Siripipatthana et al., 2022). Reducing voluntary employee turnover can help companies foster a healthy work environment, reduce the overhead cost of recruiting and hiring qualified candidates, and help maintain the company's morale. I conducted six

semistructured interviews with retail business leaders in Chicago who successfully implemented strategies to retain employees.

The findings of this study suggest the importance of effective leadership, quality training, rewards, recognition, and healthy work environments reduce voluntary employee turnover in the food industry. The benefits associated with reducing voluntary employee turnover can help organizations retain employees and save money. The information shared by retail business leaders can help provide valuable tools for organizations' productivity and sustainability.

Implications for Social Change

The primary goal of this qualitative multiple-case study was to explore effective strategies used by retail store managers to reduce voluntary employee turnover in the food industry. Implementing these strategies benefits social change because retail business leaders can adopt and apply the findings and help reduce voluntary employee turnover in their organizations. Retaining employees is concerning for the retail sector as organizations continue to see a rise in voluntary employee turnover, which affects organization sustainability and productivity (Tsai et al., 2021). The high employee turnover rates lead to more turnover, increased workloads, and unsatisfied employees. This study's implications may help to create income stability, lessen employee stress, maintain the current workforce, and reduced workloads and tension among family members.

Recommendations for Action

Participants in this study indicated that they use four strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover: (a) effective leadership, (b) healthy work environments, (c) rewards and recognition, and (d) quality training. The findings of this study can be used by retail store managers seeking to improve policies, procedures, or training guides created to promote employee retention of retail store employees. Participants received a one- to two-page summary of my interpretations, which can be distributed to colleagues and other business leaders. I plan to network at leadership conferences and forums to share the findings of this study. Also, the results of this study will be available ProQuest/UMI dissertation database for future scholars and other organizations. Implementing some of these strategies can help managers retire or adopt their current methods to reduce voluntary employee turnover and promote change by addressing what is causing the high employee turnover rates. The findings of this study may provide retail store managers with practical tools for being supportive leaders, including ensuring job fit, leading by example, and understanding how employees desire recognition and rewards for their hard work, thereby maintaining a healthy work environment. A prominent recommendation for retail store managers is implementing a retention program that monitors performance trends and incorporates continuous trainings for learning opportunities and growth. Also, these strategies can help the organization become appealing and competitive where candidates seek employment opportunities with the company promoting organizational growth.

Recommendations for Further Research

This study's findings provided strategies that retail store managers in Chicago use to reduce voluntary employee turnover. Retail businesses face the challenge of high employee turnover due to unhappy employees. Although the findings of this study are an expansion to current research on turnover, employees' leave their jobs for different reasons. Employee turnover is a complex problem which future researchers should continue to explore effective strategies to reduce employee turnover. Future researchers can interview employees to understand additional strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. I recommend that further qualitative research also include researching effective strategies used by business leaders in different geographical locations and different type of retail business such as clothing, insurance, and electronics.

Reflections

The Doctor of Business Administration doctoral study process was one of my life's most rewarding yet challenging experiences. The doctoral journey has helped shape my understanding of the doctoral study process, including developing a prospectus and proposal, collecting data and finalizing this study. The unwavering support of my chair and peers motivated me to finish strong. Since I was the primary data collection instrument for this doctoral study, I faced challenges with ensuring that my personal biases were independent of the results of this study. As a business leader, I had preconceived notions about reducing voluntary employee turnover effectively. I adhered to the ethical requirements and remained conscious of my biases throughout the research

process. Overall, completing this qualitative research study gave me a fresh perspective on the issues that cause employees to quit their jobs in the retail industry.

Conclusion

Using this case study, I concluded that retail store managers could reduce voluntary employee turnover by adopting effective leadership styles, creating a healthy work environment, implementing quality training methods, and offering rewards and recognition. Retaining retail employees increases company revenue, productivity, company morale, and organizational commitment and reduces the number of employees who quit their jobs. Implementing these strategies is inexpensive, and managers should incorporate these recommendations into their overall business strategy. The retention of employees is critical to an organization's survival in today's competitive market.

Organizational sustainability is at risk due to high employee turnover, as high turnover can reduce productivity and profits. Retail store managers, researchers, and practitioners should use the results of this study to obtain new strategies to reduce and prevent turnover, which helps improve business effectively.

References

- Aboramadan, M., Dahleez, K., & Hamad, M. (2020). Servant leadership and academics' engagement in higher education: Mediation analysis. *Journal of Higher Education Policy & Management*, 42(6), 617–633.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1360080X.2020.1774036
- Afsar, B., Badir, Y., & Kiani, U. S. (2016). Linking spiritual leadership and employee pro-environmental behavior: The influence of workplace spirituality, intrinsic motivation, and environmental passion. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 45, 79–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.11.011
- Afshari, L. (2022). Idealized influence and commitment: a granular approach in understanding leadership. *Personnel Review*, *51*(2), 805–822. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-03-2020-0153
- Aguboshim, F. C. (2021). Adequacy of sample size in a qualitative case study and the dilemma of data saturation: A narrative review. *World Journal of Advanced Research and Reviews*, *10*(3), 180–187.

 https://doi.org/10.30574/wjarr.2021.10.3.0277
- Akkaya, A., & Serin, H. (2020). The investigation of the relationship between academics' person-organization fit and burnout levels. *International Journal of Progressive Education*, 16(4), 27–44. https://doi.org/10.29329/ijpe.2020.268.3
- Alfakhri, D., Harness, D., Nicholson, J., & Harness, T. (2018). The role of aesthetics and design in hotelscape: A phenomenological investigation of cosmopolitan consumers. *Journal of Business Research*, 85, 523–531.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2017.10.031

- Ali, B. J., & Anwar, G. (2021). An empirical study of employees' motivation and its influence job satisfaction. *International Journal of Engineering, Business and Management*, 5(2), 21–30. https://doi.org/10.22161/ijebm.5.2.3
- Alpi, K. M., & Evans, J.J. (2019). Distinguishing case study as a research method from case reports as a publication type. *Journal of the Medical Library Association*, 107(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.5195/jmla.2019.615
- Alrawahi, S., Sellgren, S. F., Altouby, S., Alwahaibi, N., & Brommels, M. (2020). The application of Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation to job satisfaction in clinical laboratories in Omani hospitals. *Heliyon*, *6*(9), Article e04829. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04829
- Alrowwad, A. A., & Abualoush, S. H. (2020). Innovation and intellectual capital as intermediary variables among transformational leadership, transactional leadership, and organizational performance. *Journal of Management Development*, 39(2), 196–222. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-02-20190062
- AL□Abrrow, H., Al□Maatoq, M., Alharbi, R. K., Alnoor, A., Abdullah, H. O., Abbas, S., & Khattak, Z. Z. (2021). Understanding employees' responses to the COVID□ 19 pandemic: The attractiveness of healthcare jobs. *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*, 40(2), 19–33. https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.22070
- Al-Suraihi, W. A., Samikon, S. A., Al-Suraihi, A. H. A., & Ibrahim, I. (2021). Employee turnover: Causes, importance and retention strategies. *European Journal of Business and Management Research*, 6(3), 1–10.

https://doi.org/10.24018/ejbmr.2021.6.3.893

- An, S. H. (2019). Employee voluntary and involuntary turnover and organizational performance: Revisiting the hypothesis from classical public administration.

 *International Public Management Journal, 22(3), 444–469.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10967494.2018.1549629
- Anderson, C. A., Leahy, M. J., DelValle, R., Sherman, S., & Tansey, T. N. (2014).

 Methodological application of multiple case study design using modified consensual qualitative research (CQR) analysis to identify best practices and organizational factors in the public rehabilitation program. *Journal of Vocational Rehabilitation*, 41(2), 87–98. https://doi.org/10.3233/JVR-140709
- Anser, M. K., Shafique, S., Usman, M., Akhtar, N., & Ali, M. (2021). Spiritual leadership and organizational citizenship behavior for the environment: An intervening and interactional analysis. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*, 64(8), 1496–1514. https://doi.org/10.1080/09640568.2020.1832446
- Arciniega, L. M., Stanley, L. J., Puga-Méndez, D., Obregón-Schael, D., & Politi-Salame, I. (2019). The relationship between individual work values and unethical decision-making and behavior at work. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *158*(4), 1133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3764-3
- Asbari, M. (2020). Is transformational leadership suitable for future organizational needs? *International Journal of Social, Policy and Law, 1(*1), 51–55. https://doi.org/10.8888/ijospl.v1i1.17
- Ashmore, J., & Gilson, L. (2015). Conceptualizing the impacts of dual practice on the

- retention of public sector specialists: Evidence from South Africa. *Human Resources for Health*, *13*(1), 36–54. https://doi.org/10.1186/1478-4491-13-3
- Azungah, T. (2018). Qualitative research: deductive and inductive approaches to data analysis. *Qualitative Research Journal*, *18*(4), 383–400. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-D-18-00035
- Babic, A., Stinglhamber, F., Barbier, M., & Hansez, I. (2022). Work environment and work-to-family conflict: examining the mediating role of heavy work investment.

 Journal of Management & Organization, 28(2), 398–421.

 https://doi.org/10.1017/jmo.2019.40
- Balz, A., & Schuller, K. (2021). Always looking for something better? The impact of job insecurity on turnover intentions: Do employables and irreplaceables react differently? *Economic and Industrial Democracy*, 42(1), 142–159.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0143831X8757058
- Barbinta, A., Dan, I. S., & Muresan, C. (2017). Bernard Bass-fondator al teoriei leadershipului transformational. *Review of Management & Economic Engineering*, 16(4), 758–762.
 - http://www.rmee.org/abstracturi/66/22_Personalitati_Bernard%20Bass.pdf
- Bartock, A. (2019). A study on the relationship between emotional intelligence and employee turnover. *Performance Improvement*, *58*(5), 6–21. https://doi.org/10.1002/pfi.21865
- Bass, B. M. (1985). *Leadership and performance beyond expectations*. Free Press. Behr, H. (2021). Charismatic leadership: A group-analytic perspective. *Group Analysis*,

- 54(2), 209–225. https://doi.org/10.1177/0533316420979919
- Benkarim, A., & Imbeau, D. (2021). Organizational commitment and lean sustainability:

 Literature review and directions for future research. *Sustainability*, *13*(6), 3357.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/su13063357
- Bennis, W. G., & Thomas, R. J. (2020). *Crucibles of leadership*. Harvard Business Review.
- Benoot, C., Hannes, K., & Bilsen, J. (2016). The use of purposeful sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example on sexual adjustment to a cancer trajectory. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *16*(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-016-0114-6
- Bian, X., Sun, Y., Zuo, Z., Xi, J., Xiao, D.W., & Xu, G. (2019). Transactional leadership and employee safety behavior: Impact of safety climate and psychological empowerment. *Social behavior & personality: An International Journal*, 47(6), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.7295
- Birt, L., Scott., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1802–1811.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316654870
- Bloomfield, J., & Fisher, M. J. (2019). Quantitative research design. *Journal of the Australasian Rehabilitation Nurses' Association*, 22(2), 27–30. https://doi.org/10.33235/jarna.22.2.27-30
- Boddy, C.R. (2016). Sample size for qualitative research. *Qualitative Market Research:*An International Journal, 19(4), 426–432. https://doi.org/10.1108/QMR-06-2016-

0053

- Bromiley, P., Koumakhov, R., Rousseau, D. M. and Starbuck, W. H. (2019), The challenges of March and Simon's organizations: Introduction to the special issue. *Journal of Management Studies*, *56*(8), 1517–1526.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12534
- Brown, S., Marinan, J., & Partridge, M. A. (2020). The moderating effect of servant leadership on transformational, transactional, authentic, and charismatic leadership. *Journal of International Business Disciplines*, *15*(2), 67–86.

 <a href="https://dlwqtxtslxzle7.cloudfront.net/65398129/Servant_Leadership_JIBDnov20-with-cover-page-v2.pdf?Expires=1670006371&Signature=Mr938mHJC~MTbP9Y-b4MbnfzvkPRDQAVNdkav32heKoMqnxHh04vJo-x19i2Z2KK2VGenB7GKptjkrUtWAj2Tq~THgvLjxPWQRaa6~v-ghH~usVIsTb5MLVowve0445
- Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. Harper.
- Burnes, B., Hughes, M., & By, R. T. (2018). Reimaging organizational change leadership. *Leadership*, *14*(2), 141–158. https://doi.org/10.1177/1742715016662188
- Brun, J.-P., & Dugas, N. (2008). An analysis of employee recognition: Perspectives on human resources practices. *International Journal of Human Resource*Management, 19(4), 716–730. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585190801953723

Camic, P. M. (Ed.). (2021). Going around the bend and back: Qualitative inquiry in

- psychological research. In *Qualitative research in psychology: Expanding perspectives in methodology and design* (2nd ed., pp. 3–26). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/0000252-001
- Carleton, E. L., Barling, J., & Trivisonomo, M. (2018). The dynamic nature of collective turnover and unit performance: The impact of time, quality, and replacements.

 Academy of Management Journal, 58(4), 1208–1232.

 https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2013.0669
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning, *10*(6), 807–815. https://doi.org/10.1016/jj.cptl.2018.03.019
- Celikoglu, O. M., Ogut, S. T., & Krippendorff, K. (2017). How do user stories inspire design? A study of cultural probes. *Design Issues*, *33*(2), 84–98. https://doi.org/10.1162/DESI_a_00441
- Chan, W. L., Ho, J. A., Sambasivan, M., & Ng, S. I. (2019). Antecedents and outcome of job embeddedness: Evidence from four and five-star hotels. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 83, 37–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.04.011
- Changar, M., & Atan, T. (2021). The role of transformational and transactional leadership approaches on environmental and ethical aspects of CSR. *Sustainability*, *13(*3), 1411. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13390/su13031411
- Chen, C., Yu, C., & Zhang, Y. (2020). The transformational leadership of water-intensive enterprises to social loafing: The mediating role of person-organization fit.

 **Journal of Coastal Research*, 104, 940–944. https://doi/10.2112/JCR-SI104-163.1

- Chi, J. L., Chi, G. C., Khanfar, N. M., Gao, G., & Kaifi, B. A. (2020). The impact of innovative executive servant leadership on organizational citizenship, and organizational cynicism. *International Journal of Business & Public Administration*, 17(1), 1–31. https://digitalcommons.andrews.edu/pubs/1206/
- Chien, J.-T & Lee, C.-H (2018). Deep unfolding for topic models. *IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence*, 40(2), 318–331. https://doi.org/10.1109/TPAMI.2017.2677439
- Choper, J., Schneider, D., & Harknett, K. (2021). Uncertain time: precarious schedules and job turnover in the US service sector. *ILR Review*. https://doi.org/10.1177/00197939211048484
- Chopra, K. (2019). Indian shopper motivation to use artificial intelligence: Generating Vroom's expectancy theory of motivation using grounded theory approach.

 *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management, 47(3), 331–347.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJRDM-11-2018-0251
- Chung, S., & Lee, S. (2021). Crisis management and corporate apology: The effects of causal attribution and apology type on publics' cognitive and affective responses.

 *International Journal of Business Communication, 58(1), 125–144.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/2329488417735646
- Clark, K. R., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic technology*, 89(5), 482CT–485CT. http://www.radiologictechnology.org/content/89/5/482CT.extract
- Conger, J. A., & Kanungo, R. N. (1987). Toward a behavioral theory of charismatic

- leadership in organizational settings. *Academy of Management Review*, *12*(4), 637–647. https://doi.org/10.5465/AMR.1987.4306715
- Conroy, S. A., Roumpi, D., Delery, J. E., & Gupta, N. (2021). Pay volatility and employee turnover in the trucking industry. *Journal of Management*, 48(3), 605–629. https://doi.org/10.1177/01492063211019651
- Corbin, J. L. (2020). Turnover is coming strategies to prepare for impending retirements.

 Journal of Library Administration, 60(4), 354–364.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2020.1721942
- Dasgupta, S. A., Suar, D., & Singh, S. (2014). Managerial communication practices and employees' attitudes and behaviours: A qualitative study. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, *19*, 287–302. https://doi.org/10.1108/CCIJ-04-2013-0023
- Davis, P. R., Trevor, C. O., & Feng, J. (2015). Creating a more quit-friendly national workforce? Individual layoff history and voluntary turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *100*, 1435–1455. http://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000012
- Deery, M., & Jago, L. (2015). Revisiting talent management, work-life balance and retention strategies. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality*Management, 27, 453–472. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijchm-12-2013-0538
- DeJonckheere, M., Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7, Article e000057. https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- Dryburgh, M. (2020). Teaching servant leadership. Ansar burney and child camel

- jockeys. *Journal of Leadership Education*, 19(4), 116–122. https://doi.org/10.12806/V19/I4/A1
- Duan, J., Wang, X.-H., Janssen, O., & Farh, J.-L. (2022). Transformational leadership and voice: when does felt obligation to the leader matter? *Journal of Business & Psychology*, 37(3), 543–555. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-021-09758-z
- Edwards, J. A., & Billsberry, J. (2020). Testing a multidimensional theory of personenvironment fit. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, 1, 8. https://doi.org/10.2307/25822526
- Effelsberg, D., Solga, M., & Gurt, J. (2014). Getting followers to transcend their self-interest for the benefit of their company: Testing a core assumption of transformational leadership theory. *Journal of Business & Psychology*, 29(1), 131-143. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-013-9305-x
- ElKordy, M. (2022). Transformational leadership and organizational culture as predictors of employees attitudinal outcomes. *Business Management Dynamics*, 12(1), 21–32. https://bmdynamics.com/issue_pdf/bmd110426-%2021-32.pdf
- Ellis, P. (2019). The language of research (part 20): Understanding the quality of a qualitative paper (2). *Wounds UK*, *15*(1), 110-111. https://wounds-uk.com/journals/issue/570/article-details/language-research-part-20-understanding-quality-qualitative-paper-2
- Ellis, P. (2021). Triangulation (part 1). *Wounds UK*, *17*(2), 89–90. https://wounds-uk.com/download/wuk_article/9018
- Engida, Z. M., Alemu, A. E. & Mulugeta, M. A. (2022). The effect of change leadership

- on employees' readiness to change: the mediating role of organizational culture. *Future Business Journal*, *8*, 31. https://doi.org/10.1186/s43093-022-00148-2
- Errasti-Ibarrondo, B., Jordan, J., Diez-Del-Corral, M.P., & Arantzamedni, M. (2018).

 Conducting phenomenological research: Rationalizing the methods and rigor of the phenomenology of practice. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 74(7), 1723–1734.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.13569
- Fanelli, D., & Piazza, F. (2020). Analysis and forecast of COVID-19 spreading in Chine, Italy and France. Chaos, Solitions & Fractals, *134*(3), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chaos.2020.109761
- Fang, J., Wang, Y., Yang, C. L., Liu, C., & Wang, H. C. (2022). Understanding the effects of structured note-taking systems for video-based learners in individual and social learning context. *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction*, 6(GROUP), 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1145/3492840
- Farahnak, L. R., Ehrhart, M. G., Torres, E. M., & Aarons, G. A. (2020). The influence of transformational leadership and leader attitudes on subordinate attitudes and implementation success. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, *27*(1), 98–111. https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051818824529
- Fetterman, D. M. (2015). Ethnography in applied social research. *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*, 184-19. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-097086-8.10508-2
- Fiedler, F. E. (1964). A contingency model of leadership effectiveness. *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, 1*, 149-190. https://doi:10.1016/S0065-

2601(08)60051-9

- Fisher, E. A. (2009). Motivation and leadership in social work management: A review of theories and related studies. *Administration in Social Work*, *33*(4), 347–367. https://doi.org/10.1080/03643100902769160
- Fourie, W., & Höhne, F. (2019). Thou shalt not fail? Using theological impulses to critique the heroic bias in transformational leadership theory. *Leadership*, *15*(1), 44–57. https://doi.org/10.1177/1742715017730453
- Fry L. (2005) Introduction to the leadership quarterly special issue: toward a paradigm of spiritual leadership. *The Leadership Quarterly*. *16*, 619–622. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2005.07.001
- Fry, L. W., Vitucci, S., & Cedillo, M. (2005). Spiritual leadership and army transformation: Theory, measurement, and establishing a baseline. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *16*(5), 835–862. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2005.07.012
- Fusch, P., Fusch, G.E., & Ness, L.R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, *10*(1), 19-32. https://doi.org/10.5590/JOSC.2018.10.1.02
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research.

 The Qualitative Report, 20, 1408-1416. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2015.2281
- Fusch, P.I., & Fusch, G. E. (2015). Leadership and conflict resolution on the production line. *International Journal of Applied Management & Technology*, *14*(1), 21-39.

https://doi.org/10.5590/IJAMT.2015.14.1.02

- Gandy, D. L. (2015). Small business strategies for company profitability and sustainability [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University]. Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies. https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/515
- Gao, X., Wen, J., & Zhang, C. (2019). An improved random forest algorithm for predicting employee turnover. *Mathematical Problems in Engineering*, 2019, 4140707. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/4140707
- Ghalavi, Z. & Nastiezaie, N. (2020). Relationship of servant leadership and organizational citizenship behavior with mediation of psychological empowerment. *Eurasian Journal of Educational Research (EJER*), 89, 241–263. https://doi.org/1014689/ejer.2020.89.11
- Gibbs, G. R. (2018). Analyzing qualitative data. SAGE.
- Gerbasi, A., & Parker, A. (2016). The impact of energizing interactions on voluntary and involuntary turnover. *Management*, *19*(3), 177-202.

 https://doi.org/10.3917/mana.193.0177
- Goico, S. (2021). The participation role of the researcher as a co-operative achievement. Social Interaction. *Video-Based Studies of Human Sociality, 4*(2). https://doi.org/10.7146/si.v4i2.127257
- Gonzalez, J. A., Ragins, B. R., Ehrhardt, K., & Singh, R. (2018). Friends and family: The role of relationships in community and workplace attachment. *Journal of Business* & *Psychology*, 33(1), 89-104. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-016-9476-3
- Gottfredson, R. K., Wright, S. L., & Heaphy, E. D. (2020). A critique of the leader-

- member exchange construct: Back to square one. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 31(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2020.101385
- Guha, S., & Chakrabarti, S. (2015). Effects of intrinsic and extrinsic factors on voluntary employee turnover: An alternative exposition. *Anvesha*, 8(3), 34-41. https://iesmanagement.com
- Guha, S., & Chakrabarti, S. (2016). Differentials in attitude and employee turnover propensity: A study of information technology professionals. *Global Business and Management Research: An International Journal*, 1, 1.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0972150916631086
- Graulich, N., Lewis, S. E., Kahveci, A., Nyachwaya, J. M., & Lawrie, G. A. (2021).

 Writing a review article: what to do with my literature review. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, 22(3), 561-564.

 https://doi.org/10.1039/d1rp90006d
- Guzzo, R. F., Wang, X., Madera, J. M., & Abbott, J. (2021). Organizational trust in times of COVID-19: Hospitality employees' affective responses to managers' communication. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 93, 102778. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102778
- Halkias, D., Neubert, M., Thurman, P. W., & Harkiolakis, N. (2022). *The Multiple case study design: Methodology and application for management education*.

 Routledge.
- Halvorsen, B., Treuren, G. J. M., & Kulik, C. T. (2015). Job embeddedness among migrants: fit and links without sacrifice. *International Journal of Human*

- Resource Management, 26(10), 1298–1317. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2014.990399
- Hanna, J. T., Elms, A. K., Gill, H., Stanley, D. J., & Powell, D. M. (2019). The effect of leader risk-taking on subordinate felt trust. *Leadership & Organization* Development Journal, 40(2), 163–176. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-11-2018-0386
- Hansen, S. D., Miller, D. R., & Noack, D. (2020). The impact of charismatic leadership on recruitment, development and firm performance. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, *32*(2), 215–229. https://proquest.com/scholary-journals/impact-charismatic-leadership-on-recruitment/docview/2556039747/se-2
- Hazra, K., Sengupta, P. P., & Ghosh, P. (2014). Role of motivation on employee's performance in different segments of catering sectors under hospitality industry:
 An empirical study. 2014 2nd International Conference Business & Information Management (ICBIM), 108-112. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICBIM.2014.6970968
- Heinz, K. (2022, January 11). *The true costs of employee turnover*. Built In. https://builtin.com/recruiting/cost-of-turnover
- Hennink, M., & Kaiser, B. N. (2022). Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research:

 A systematic review of empirical tests. *Social Science & Medicine*, 292.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114523
- Henriques, C. M. da G., Botelho, M. A. R., & Catarino, H. da C. P. (2021).

 Phenomenology as a method applied to nursing science: research study. Ciencia & Saude Coletiva, 26(2), 511–519. https://doi.org/10.1590/1413-

81232021262.41042020

- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. (1959). The motivation to work. Wiley.
- Herzberg, F. I. (1974). The wise old Turk. Harvard Business Review, 54(5), 70-80.
- Hills, L. (2021). Managing overworked employees. *Physician Leadership Journal*, 8(2), 77–81. https://physicianleaders.org/articles/managing-overworked-employees
- Hoffman, M., & Tadelis, S. (2021). People management skills, employee attrition, and manager rewards: An empirical analysis. *Journal of Political Economy*, *129*(1), 243–285. https://doi.org/10.1086/711409
- Holmberg, C., Sobis, I., & Carlström, E. (2016). Job satisfaction among Swedish mental health nursing staff: A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal of Public Administration*, *39*(6), 429–436. https://doi.org10.1080/01900692.2015.1018432
- Hom, P., Griffeth, R., & Sellaro, C. (1984). The validity of Mobley's (1977) model of employee turnover. *Organizational Behavior and Human Performance*, *34*(2), 141-174. https://doi.org/10.1016/0030-5073(84)90001-1
- Hughes, P. J., & Harris, M. D. (2017). Organizational laundering: a case study of pseudo-transformational leadership. *Organization Development Journal*, *35*(2), 59–77.

 https://academia.edu/32666813/Organizational_laundering_A_case_study_of_pseudo_transformational_leadership
- Hur, H., & Perry, J. L. (2020). Job security rule changes and employee organizational commitment. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, 40(4), 641–668. https://doi.org/10.1177/0734371X19842622
- Hur, Y. (2018). Testing Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation in the public sector:

- Is it applicable to public managers? *Public Organization Review*, *18*(3), 329–343. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11115-017-0379-1
- Husband, G. (2020). Ethical data collection and recognizing the impact of semistructured interviews on research respondents. *Education Sciences*, *10*(206), 206. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10080206
- Hussain, T., & Deery, S. (2018). Why do self-initiated expatriates quit their jobs: The role of job embeddedness and shocks in explaining turnover intentions.

 International Business Review, 27(1), 281–288.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibusrev.2017.08.002
- Hutagalung, I., Soelton, M., & Octaviani, A. (2020). The role of work life balance for organizational commitment. *Management Science Letters*, *10*(15), 3693-3700. https://doi.org/10.21831/economia.v18i1.40236
- Ibrahim Alzamel, L. G., Abdullah, K. L., Chong, M. C., & Chua, Y. P. (2020). The quality of work life and turnover intentions among Malaysian nurses: the mediating role of organizational commitment. *Journal of the Egyptian Public Health Association*, 95(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s42506-020-00048-9
- Iivari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities. *Information Technology and People. 31*(1), 111-133. https://doi.org/10.1108/itp-07-2016-0168
- Ingsih, K., Kadarningsih, A., & Rijati, N. (2022, February). Job stress, compensation, job dissatisfaction and turnover intention. In 2nd International Conference on Industry

- 4.0 and Artificial Intelligence (ICIAI 2021) (pp. 68-72). *Atlantis Press*. https://doi.org/10.2991/aisr.k.220201.013
- Islam, M. N., Furuoka, F., & Idris, A. (2020). Mapping the relationship between transformational leadership, trust in leadership and employee championing behavior during organizational change. *Asia Pacific Management Review*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apmrv.2020.09.002
- Jackofsky, E. F., & Peters, L. H. (1983). Job turnover versus company turnover:
 Reassessment of the March and Simon participation hypothesis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 68(3), 490–495. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.68.3.490
- Jang, W, Kim, K & Byron, K. (2020) Social atmospherics, affective response, and behavioral intention associated with esports events. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpysg.2020.01671
- Jannat, T., Omar, N. A., & Nazri, M. A. (2020). Analysing the mediating effects of job satisfaction and dissatisfaction on employee voluntary turnover intention. *Journal Pengurusan*, *59*, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.17576/pengurusan-2020-59-06
- Jehanzeb, K. (2020). Does perceived organizational support and employee development influence organizational citizenship behavior?: Person–organization fit as moderator. *European Journal of Training & Development*, 44(6/7), 637–657. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJTD-02-2020-0032
- Jeong, S. (2021). A cross□level analysis of organizational knowledge creation: How do transformational leaders interact with their subordinates' expertise and interpersonal relationships? *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 32(2),

- 111–130. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrdq.21416
- Jia, X., Chen, J., Mei, L., & Wu, Q. (2018). How leadership matters in organizational innovation: a perspective of openness. *Management Decision*, *56*(1), 6–25. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-04-2017-0415
- Jiang, J., Gao, A., Yang, B. (2018). Employees critical thinking leaders' inspirational motivation, and voice behavior the mediating role of voice efficacy. *Journal of Personnel Psychology.*, 17(1), 33-41. https://doi.org/10.1027/1866-5888/a000193
- Jiménez, T. R., Orozco, M. Prompts, not questions: Four techniques for crafting better interview protocols. *Qual Sociol* 44, 507–528 (2021).
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-021-09483-2
- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvin, S. (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138–146. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7120
- Kaufmann, W., Borry, E. L., & DeHart-Davis, L. (2022). Can effective organizational rules keep employees from leaving? a study of green tape and turnover intention.
 Public Management Review, 1-22.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/14719037.2022.2026687
- Kaymakcı, R., Görener, A., & Toker, K. (2022). The perceived overqualification's effect on innovative work behaviour: Do transformational leadership and turnover intention matter? *Current Research in Behavioral Sciences*, 3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crbeha.2022.100068
- Klijn, E. H., de Boer, N., & Eshuis, J. (2022). Leading frontline enforcers: How

supervisors' leadership style impacts inspectors' enforcement style. *Public Management Review*, 24(3), 398-417.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14719037.2020.1833610

- Kim, T.-Y., Lin, X., & Kim, S.-P. (2019). Person–organization fit and friendship from coworkers: Effects on feeling self-verified and employee outcomes. *Group & Organization Management*, 44(4), 777–806.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1059601117726632
- King, K. M., Pullmann, M.D., Lyon, A.R., Dorsey, S., & Lewis, C.C. (2019). Using implementation science to close the gap between the optimal and typical practice of quantitative methods in clinical science. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 128(6), 547-562. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000417
- Korschun, D. (2015). Boundary-spanning employees and relationships with external stakeholders: A *Social Identity Approach*. *Academy of Management Review*, 40(4), 611–629. https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.2012.0398
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1),

 120-124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Koveshnikov, A., & Ehrnrooth, M. (2018). The cross-cultural variation of the effects of transformational leadership behaviors on followers' organizational identification:
 The case of idealized influence and individualized consideration in Finland and Russia. *Management & Organization Review*, 14(4), 747–779.
 https://doi.org/10.1017/mor.2018.27

- Kuhnert, K. W., & Lewis, P. (1987). Transactional and transformational leadership: A constructive/developmental analysis. *Academy of Management Review*, *12*(4), 648-657. https://doi.org/10.5465/AMR.1987.4306717
- Kulik, C. T., Treuren, G., & Bordia, P. (2012). Shocks and final straws: using exitinterview data to examine the unfolding model's decision paths. *Human Resource Management*, 51(1), 25–46. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.20466
- Kumar, S. (2022). The impact of talent management practices on employee turnover and retention intentions. *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*, 41(2), 21-34. https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.22130
- Kunnanatt, J. T. (2016). 3D Leadership -- Strategy-linked leadership framework for managing teams. *Economics, Management & Financial Markets*, 11(3), 30–55. https://addletonacademicpublishers.com/contents-emfm/732-volume-11-3-2016/2743-3d-leadership-strategy-linked-leadership-framework-for-managing-teams
- Kwon, E., Jang, H., & Lee, C.-K. (2019). Upscale hotel employees' surface acting: The roles of perceived individualized consideration and emotional intelligence.
 Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management, 41, 19–27.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2019.09.001
- Lam, L. W., & Liu, Y. (2014). The identity-based explanation of affective commitment.

 Journal of Managerial Psychology, 29, 321-340. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMP-02-2012-0036
- Langat, G. K., Linge, T. K., & Sikalieh, Damary. (2019). Influence of inspirational

- motivation on employee job performance in the insurance industry in Kenya. *International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science*, 8(6), 01–07.

 https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v8i6.488
- Lee, T. W., Hom, P. W., Eberly, M. B., Li, J. (Jason), & Mitchell, T. R. (2017). On the next decade of research in voluntary employee turnover. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, *31*(3), 201–221. https://doi.org/10.5465/amp.2016.0123
- Lee, T. W., & Mitchell, T. R. (1994). An alternative Approach: The unfolding model of voluntary employee turnover. *Academy of Management Review*. *19* (1):51-89. https://doi.org/10.5465/AMR.1994.9410122008
- Lee, T. W., Mitchell, T. R., Hom, B. C., McDaneil, L. S., Hill, J. W. The unfolding model of voluntary turnover: A replication and extension. *Academy of Management Journal*. 1999, 42(4):450-462. https://doi.org/10.2307/257015
- Li, H., Yu, K., Huang, Y., & Jin, X. (2019). Not all leaving is created equal:

 Differentiating the factors of organizational and occupational turnover intentions.

 Journal of Personnel Psychology, 18(1), 10-22. https://doi.org/1027/1866-5888/a000216
- Li, Z., Liang, L., Zhang, X., & Li, J. (2022). Impact of environmentally specific transformational leadership on organizational citizenship behavior for the environment: the role of moral reflectiveness and leader group prototypicality.

 Journal of Environmental Planning & Management*, 1–18.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09640568.2022.2027748
- Lim, P., & Parker, A. (2020). Employee turnover. In mentoring millennials in an Asian

- context. Emerald Publishing Limited.
- Lin, S. H. J., Chang, C. H. D., Lee, H. W., & Johnson, R. E. (2021). Positive family events facilitate effective leader behaviors at work: A within-individual investigation of family-work enrichment. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 106(9), 1412-1434. https://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000827
- Lin, W. R., Chen, H. T., & Luo, S. T. (2021). Relationships among emotional blackmail, job frustration, turnover intention for tour leaders. *Anatolia*, 32(2), 262-273. https://doi.org/10.1080/13032917.2020.1856689
- Liu, C. H. S., & Huang, Y. C. (2020). The influence of transformational leadership on subordinate creative behaviour development process. *Tourism Management Perspectives*, 36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2020.100742
- Livari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities.

 *Information Technology & People, 31(1), 111–133. https://doi.org/10.1108/ITP-07-2016-0168
- London, M., & Sherman, G. D. (2021). Becoming a leader: emergence of leadership style and identity. *Human Resource Development Review*, 20(3), 322-344. https://doi.org/10.1177/15344843211009632
- Lyons, P., & Bandura, R. (2019). Employee turnover: Features and perspectives.

 Development and Learning in Organizations: *An International Journal.*, 34(1), 1-4. https://doi.org/10.1108/DLO-02-2019-0048
- Ma, X., & Jiang, W. (2018). Transformational leadership, transactional leadership, and

- employee creativity in entrepreneurial firms. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, *54*(3), 302–324. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021886318764346
- Macassa, G., McGrath, C., Tomaselli, G., & Buttigieg, S. C. (2021). Corporate social responsibility and internal stakeholders' health and well-being in Europe: a systematic descriptive review. *Health Promotion International*, 36(3), 866-883. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapro/daaa071
- Makarius, E. E., Stevens, C. E., & Tenhiälä, A. (2017). Tether or stepping stone? The relationship between perceived external reputation and collective voluntary turnover rates. *Organization Studies*, *38*(12), 1665–1686.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840617693269
- Malik, S. Z., Saleem, M., & Naeem, R. (2016). Effect of leadership styles on organizational citizenship behavior in employees of telecom sector in Pakistan.

 *Pakistan Economic and Social Review, 54(2), 385-406. <a href="https://advance-lexis-com.eu1.proxy.openathens.net/document/?pdmfid=1516831&crid=6ec33001-e1f9-4f21-9c25-606bcf5758e2&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocument%2Fnews%2Furn%3AcontentItem%3A5MSD-GFV1-F00C-64R8-00000-

00&pdcontentcomponentid=384565&pdteaserkey=sr0&

Mañas-Rodríguez, M.-Á., Díaz-Fúnez, P.-A., Llopis-Marín, J., Nieto-Escámez, F., & Salvador-Ferrer, C. (2020). Relationship between transformational leadership, affective commitment and turnover intention of workers in a multinational company. *International Journal of Social Psychology*, 35(1), 100–115.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02134748.2019.1682292

- Mangundjaya, W. L., & AMIR, M. T. (2021). Testing resilience and work ethics as mediators between charismatic leadership and affective commitment to change.

 The Journal of Asian Finance, Economics, and Business, 8(2), 401-410.

 https://doi.org/10.13106/jafeb.2021.vol8.no2.0401
- March, J. G., & Simon, H. A. (1958). Organizations. Wiley.
- Marsden, T. (2016). What is the true cost of attrition? *Strategic HR Review*, *15*(4), 189–190. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-05-2016-0039
- Martínez-Córcoles, M., Stephanou, K. D., & Schöbel, M. (2020). Exploring the effects of leaders' individualized consideration in extreme contexts. *Journal of Risk**Research*, 23(2), 167–180. https://doi.org/10.1080/13669877.2018.1517385
- Matthews, R. A., Wayne, J. H., Smith, C., Casper, W. J., Wang, Y. R., & Streit, J. (2022).

 Resign or carry□on? District and principal leadership as drivers of change in teacher turnover intentions during the COVID□19 crisis: A latent growth model examination. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/joop.12397
- McPhail, R., Patiar, A., Herington, C., Creed, P., & Davidson, M. (2015). Development and initial validation of a hospitality employees' job satisfaction index: Evidence from Australia. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27, 1814–1838. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-03-2014-0132
- Meanwell, E. (2021, March). Getting started with NVivo. *Indiana University Workshop* in *Methods*. https://hdl.handle.net/2022/26312

- Mehrad, A. (2020). Evaluation of academic staff job satisfaction at Malaysian universities in the context of Herzberg's Motivation-Hygiene Theory. *Journal of Social Science Research*, 15, 157-166. https://doi.org/10.24297/jssr.v15i.8725
- Men, L. R., Yue, C. A., & Liu, Y. (2020). "Vision, passion, and care:" The impact of charismatic executive leadership communication on employee trust and support for organizational change. *Public Relations Review*, 46(3).
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2020.101927
- Merriam, S. B., & Grenier, R. S. (2019). *Qualitative research in practice: examples for discussion and analysis*. (Second edition.). Jossey-Bass.
- Metin Camgoz, S., Tayfur Ekmekci, O., Bayhan Karapinar, P., & Kumbul Guler, B. (2016). Job insecurity and turnover intentions: Gender differences and the mediating role of work engagement. *Sex roles*, 75(11–12), 583–598. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-016-0595-0
- Mitchell, T. R., & Lee, T. W. (2001). 5. The unfolding model of voluntary turnover and job embeddedness: Foundations for a comprehensive theory of attachment.

 Research in Organizational Behavior, 23, 189–246.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-3085(01)23006-8
- Mobley, W. H. (1977). Intermediate linkages in the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *62*(2), 237–240. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.62.2.237
- Mobley, W. H., Horner, S. O., & Hollingsworth, A. T. (1978). An evaluation of precursors of hospital employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 63,

- 408-414. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.63.4.408
- Mohammed, T., & Andrews, K., (2020). Strategies for reducing employee turnover in small- and medium-sized enterprises. *Westcliff International Journal of Applied Research*, 4(1), 57–71. https://doi.org/10.47670/wuwijar202041KATM
- Monday, O.I. (2020). Is altruism always sufficient for organ donation? vroom's expectancy theory, for expanding the organ donor pool. *Saudi Journal of Kidney Diseases and Transplantation*, 31(2), 503–507. https://doi.org/10.4103/1319-2442.284026
- Monje, A., Abeal, J.P., & Faina, J.A. (2019). Transformational leadership and work engagement: Exploring the mediating role of structural empowerment. *European Management Journal*, *38*, 169-178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2019.06.007
- Mowday, R. T., Koberg, C. S., & McArthur, A. W. (1984). The psychology of the withdrawal process: A cross-validation test of Mobley's intermediate linkages model of turnover in two samples. *Academy of Management Journal*, *27*(1), 79–94. https://doi.org/10.2307/255958
- Muchiri, M., & McMurray, A. (2015). Entrepreneurial orientation within small firms: A critical review of why leadership and contextual factors matter. *Small Enterprise Research*, 22, 17-31. https://doi.org/10.1080/13215906.2015.1017076
- Mustafa, A. (2020). Effects of school principals' leadership styles on leadership practices. *Malaysian Online Journal of Educational Sciences*, 8(2), 1–13. http://ojie.um.edu.my/index.php/MOJES/article/view/23105/11516
- Mulongo, M. A. (2020). Servant leadership through support: A case of central Kenya

- conference secondary schools. *International Online Journal of Education & Teaching*, 7(4), 1330–1341. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1271099.pdf
- Mussagulova, A., Wal, Z., & Chen, C. (2019). What is wrong with job security? *Public Administration & Development*, 39(3), 121–132. https://doi.org/10.1002/pad.1863
- Narayanan, A., Rajithakumar, S., & Menon, M. (2019). Talent management and employee retention: An integrative research framework. *Human Resource Development Review*, 18(2), 228-247. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484318812159
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). The *Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/read-the-belmont-report/index.html
- Naz, S., Li, C., Nisar, Q. A., Khan, M. A. S., Ahmad, N., & Anwar, F. (2020). A study in the relationship between supportive work environment and employee retention: role of organizational commitment and person–organization fit as mediators. *Sage Open, 10*(2). https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020924694
- Nekhili, M., Chakroun, H., & Chtioui, T. (2018). Women's leadership and firm performance: family versus nonfamily firms. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *153*(2), 291–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3340-2
- Ng, V. M. T., Huang, E. G., & Young, M. N. (2019). Should I stay or should I go? understanding employees' decisions to leave after mergers in Hong Kong's banking industry. *Asia Pacific Journal of Management*, *36*(4), 1023-1051.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10490-018-9610-z

- Nielsen, P. A., Boye, S., Holten, A., Jacobsen, C. B., & Andersen, L. B. (2019). Are transformational and transactional types of leadership compatible? A two□wave study of employee motivation. *Public Administration*, *97*(2), 413–428. https://doi.org/10.1111/padm.12574
- Nilmanat, K., & Kurniawan, T. (2021). The quest in case study research. *Pacific Rim International Journal of Nursing Research*, *25*(1), 1–6. https://he02.tci-thaijo.org/index.php/PRIJNR/article/view/247842
- Nohe, C., & Hertel, G. (2017). Transformational leadership and organizational citizenship behavior: A meta-analytic test of underlying mechanisms. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01364
- Oc, B. (2018). Contextual leadership: A systematic review of how contextual factors shape leadership and its outcomes. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 29(1), 218-235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2017.12.004
- Oh, J., & Chhinzer, N. (2021). Is turnover contagious? The impact of transformational leadership and collective turnover on employee turnover decisions. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*. *42*(7), 1089-1103. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-12-2020-0548
- Olivares, M., Musalem, A., & Yung, D. (2020). Balancing agent resolution retention and waiting time in service platforms. EC: Electronic Commerce, 295-313. https://doi.org/10.1145/3391403.3399464
- Olubiyi, O., Smiley, G., Luckel, H., & Melargano, R. (2019). A qualitative case study of

- employee turnover in retail business. *Heliyon*, *5*(*6*). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e07196
- Ozgenel, M. (2020). The role of charismatic leader in school culture. *Eurasian Journal of Educational Research*, 20(86), 85–114. https://doi.org/10.14689/ejer.2020.86.5
- Parilla, E. S., & Santos Jr, J. D. (2022). Relationship of Succession Practices to Successful Leadership Transition. *International Journal of Academe and Industry Research*, *3*(1), 26-51. https://doi.org/10.53378/352856
- Patnaik, A., & Dubey, R. (2019). Impact of leadership on employee engagement and intent to stay. *International Journal on Leadership*, 7(2), 58–66.

 https://proquest.com/scholary-journals/impact-leadership-on-employee-engagement-intent/docview/2297148543/se-2
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (3rd ed). Sage.
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). Two decades of developments in qualitative inquiry. Qualitative social work, *I*(3), 261-283. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325002001003636
- Peck, J. A., & Hogue, M. (2018). Acting with the best of intentions... or not: A typology and model of impression management in leadership. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 29(1), 123–134.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2017.10.001
- Peper, E., Wilson, V., Martin, M., Rosegard, E., & Harvey, R. (2021). Avoid Zoom fatigue, be present and learn. *NeuroRegulation*, 8(1), 47-47.

https://doi.org/10.15540/nr.81.47

- Piccioli, M. (2019) Educational research and mixed methods. Research designs, application perspectives, and food for thought. *Studi Sulla Formazione*, *22*(2), 423-438. https://doi.org/10.13128/ssf-10815
- Plano Clark, V.L. (2019). Meaningful integration within mixed methods studies:

 Identifying why, what, when, and how. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*,

 57, 106-111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2019.01.007
- Popp, M., & Hadwich, K. (2018). Examining the effects of employees' behaviour by transferring a leadership contingency theory to the Service Context. *Journal of Service Management Research* (SMR), 2(3), 44–59.

 https://doi.org/10.15358/2511-8676-2018-3-44
- Porter, L. W., Steers, R. M., Mowday, R. T., Boulian, P. V. (1974). Organizational commitment, job satisfaction, and turnover among psychiatric technicians. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *59*, 603-609. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0037335
- Porter, T. H., Riesenmy, K. D., & Fields, D. (2016). Work environment and employee motivation to lead: Moderating effects of personal characteristics. *American Journal of Business*. https://doi.org/10.1108/AJB-05-2015-0017
- Pratama, E. N., Suwarni, E., & Handayani, M. A. (2022). The effect of job satisfaction and organizational commitment on turnover intention with person organization fit as moderator variable. *APTISI Transactions on Management* (ATM), *6*(1), 74-82. https://doi.org/10.18551/rjoas.2018-02.05
- Preston, J., Trepal, H., Morgan, A., Jacques, J., Smith, J. D., & Field, T. A. (2020).

Components of a high-quality doctoral program in counselor education and supervision. *Professional Counselor*, *10*(4), 453-471. https://doi.org/10.15241/jp.10.4.453

- Priyowidodo, A. (2019). Influencing of organizational culture, leadership style, and work stress to the turnover intention of employees. Stella Maris Education Foundation Jakarta. *Journal of Business and Behavioural Entrepreneurship*, *3*(1), 33–44. https://doi.org/10.21009/JOBBE.003.1.04
- Rakatu, V. L., Chandra, A. K., & Soma, M. K. (2022). Employee engagement, job performance, turnover intention and workplace culture: A comparative study of private and public sector banks in Chhattisgarh. *IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 21(2), 117–140. https://iupindia.in/organizational_behavior.asp
- Ramlawati, E. T. N. A. Y. K. (2020). External alternatives, job stress on job satisfaction and employee turnover intention. *Management Science Letters*, 11(2), 511–518. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.9.016
- Ranjbarian, B., Ghasemi, V., & Shekarchizadeh, Z. (2018). Factors affecting information search behavior in purchasing an outbound package tour: A thematic analysis.

 Iranian Journal of Management Studies, 11(3), 463-486.

 https://doi.org/10.22059/ijms.2018.249343.672960

- Reina, C. S., Rogers, K. M., Peterson, S.J., Byron, K., & Hom, P.W. (2018). Quitting the boss? The role of manager influence tactics and employee emotional engagement in voluntary turnover. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, *25*(1), 5-18. https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051817709007
- Resnik, D. B. (2019). Institutional review board oversight of citizen science research involving human subjects. *The American Journal of Bioethics*, *19*(8), 21–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/15265161.2019.1619864
- Reza, M. H. (2019). Components of transformational leadership behavior. *EPRA International Journal of Multidisciplinari Research*, *5*(3), 119-124.

 https://eprajournals.com/jpanel/upload/219am_23.Manjurul%20Hossain%20Reza-3052-1.pdf
- Riana Gede, I. (2019). Managing work family conflict and work stress through job satisfaction and its impact on employee performance. *Jurnal Teknik Industri*, 20(2), 127-134. https://doi.org/10.9744/jti.20.2. 127-134
- Rollag, K., Parise, S., & Cross, R. (2005). Getting new hires up to speed quickly: the key to making new employees productive quickly, known as "rapid on-boarding," is to help them immediately build an informational network with co-workers. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 46(2), 35. https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/getting-new-hires-up-to-speed-quickly/
- Romadhoni, Y. T., Noermijati, N., Moko, W., & Nazzal, A. (2020). The effects of job satisfaction to intention to leave. *Jurnal Aplikasi Manajemen*, *18*(3), 401–411. https://doi.org/10.21776/ub.jam.2020.018.03.01

- Rubenstein, A. L., Kammeyer, M. J. D., Wang, M., & Thundiyil, T. G. (2019). "

 Embedded " at hire? Predicting the voluntary and involuntary turnover of new employees. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 40(3), 342–359. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2335
- Rubenstein, A. L., Peltokorpi, V., & Allen, D. G. (2020). Work-home and home-work conflict and voluntary turnover: A conservation of resources explanation for contrasting moderation effects of on- and off-the-job embeddedness. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2020.103413
- Rudolph, C. W., Murphy, L. D., & Zacher, H. (2020). A systematic review and critique of research on "healthy leadership". *The Leadership Quarterly*, *31*(1), 101335. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2019.101335
- Saarijärvi, M., & Bratt, E.-L. (2021). When face-to-face interviews are not possible: tips and tricks for video, telephone, online chat, and email interviews in qualitative research. *European Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing 20(4), 392-396*. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurjcn/zvab038
- Sahin, M. D., & Öztürk, G. (2019). Mixed method research: theoretical foundations, designs and its use in educational research. *International Journal of Contemporary Educational Research*, 6(2), 301–310.

 https://doi.org/10.33200/ijcer.574002
- Sahu, S., Pathardikar, A., & Kumar, A. (2018) Transformational leadership and turnover:

 Mediating effects of employee engagement, employer branding, and
 psychological attachment. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*,

- *39*(1), 82-99. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-12-2014-0243
- Sajjadiani, S., Sojourner, A. J., Kammeyer-Mueller, J. D., & Mykerezi, E. (2019). Using machine learning to translate applicant work history into predictors of performance and turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology, 104*(10), 1207-1225. https://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000405
- Sandhya, S., & Sulphey, M.M. (2020). Influence of empowerment, psychological contract and employee engagement on voluntary turnover intentions. International *Journal of Productivity & Performance Management*, 70(2), 325–349. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPPM-04-2019-0189
- Santhanam, N., Kumar, J. R., Kumar, V., & Saha, R. (2021). Employee turnover intention in the milieu of human resource management practices: moderating role of work-life balance. *International Journal of Business Innovation and Research*, 24(1), 57-75. https://doi.org/10.5038/2641-5054-v1
- Scandura, T. A., & Meuser, J. D. (2022). Relational dynamics of leadership: problems and prospects. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, 9, 309-337. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012420-091249
- Schneider, B. (1987). The people make the place. *Personnel Psychology*. *40*(3). 437 453. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.1987.tb00609.x
- Schoenung, B., & Dikova, D. (2016) Reflections on organizational team diversity research: In search of logical support to an assumption. Equality, diversity, and inclusion: *An International Journal*, *34*(3), 221-231. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-11-2015-0095

- Schriesheim, C. A., Castro, S. L., Zhou, X. (Tracy), & DeChurch, L. A. (2006). An investigation of path-goal and transformational leadership theory predictions at the individual level of analysis. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *17*(1), 21–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2005.10.008
- Schuesslbauer, A. F., Volmer, J., & Göritz, A. S. (2018). The goal paves the way.

 **Journal of Career Development (Sage Publications Inc.), 45(5), 489–503.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0894845317718348
- Schwepker, C. H. (2019). Strengthening customer value development and ethical intent in the salesforce: The influence of ethical values person–organization fit and trust in manager. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *159*(3), 913–925.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-3851-0
- Seitz, S. R., & Owens, B. P. (2020). Transformable? A multi-dimensional exploration of transformational leadership and follower implicit person theories. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2020.1830761
- Self, T. T., Gordon, S., & Ghosh, A. (2022). Increasing management retention: The mediating role of organizational embeddedness on coworker support and turnover intention. *International Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Administration*, 23(1), 107-125. https://doi.org/10.1080/15256480.2019.1708224
- Shafi, M., Lei, Z.Z., Song, X., & Sarker, M. N. I. (2020). The effects of transformational leadership on employee creativity: Moderating role of intrinsic motivation. *Asia Pacific Management Review*, 25(3), 166–176.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apmrv.2019.12.002

- Shafique, I., & Loo-See Beh. (2017). Shifting organizational leadership perspectives: An overview of leadership theories. *International Journal of Economic*Perspectives, 11(4), 134–143. https://proquest.com/scholarly-journals/shifting-organizational-leadership-perspectives/docview/2188843677/se-2
- Shepherd, W. J., Ployhart, R. E., & Kautz, J. (2020). The neglected role of collective customer perceptions in shaping collective employee satisfaction, service climate, voluntary turnover, and involuntary turnover: A cautionary note. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *105*(11), 1327–1337. https://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000480
- Shi, X., Gordon, S., & Tang, C. H. (2021). Momentary well-being matters: Daily fluctuations in hotel employees' turnover intention. *Tourism Management*, 83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2020.104212
- Shin, N., & Park, S. (2021). Supply chain leadership driven strategic resilience capabilities management: A leader-member exchange perspective. *Journal of Business Research*, 122, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.08.056
- Siangchokyoo, N., Klinger, R. L., & Campion, E. D. (2020). Follower transformation as the linchpin of transformational leadership theory: A systematic review and future research agenda. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *31*(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2019.10134
- Singh, N., & Sharma, L S. (2015). Process models of employee turnover during 1975-1995: A review. *European Academic Research*, *3*(2), 2492-2518. https://researchgate.net/profile/L-S-

- Singh, S., & Sant, S. S. (2021). Dynamics of employee turnover intention. *Bi-lingual International Research Journal*, *11*(41), 109-113.

 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/354172541_DYNAMICS_OF_EMPLO

 YEE TURNOVER INTENTION- LITERATURE REVIEW
- Siripipatthanakul, S., Jaipong, P., Limna, P., Sitthipon, T., Kaewpuang, P., & Sriboonruang, P. (2022). The impact of talent management on employee satisfaction and business performance in the digital economy: A qualitative study in Bangkok, Thailand. *Advance Knowledge for Executives*, 1(1), 1-17. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4157704
- Sobaih, A. E. E., Hasanein, A. M., Aliedan, M. M., & Abdallah, H. S. (2020). The impact of transactional and transformational leadership on employee intention to stay in deluxe hotels: Mediating role of organisational commitment. *Tourism and Hospitality Research*. https://doi.org10.1177/1467358420972156
- Society for Human Resource Management. (2021) How to ride the great resignation wave. Experts warn of a surge of voluntary employee departures ahead. How can HR professionals prepare? https://www.shrm.org/hr-today/news/hr-magazine/summer2021/pages/reducing-turnover.aspx
- Soleman, M., Armanu, A., Aisjah, S., & Sudjatno, S. (2019). Islamic job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and intention to leave: Moderating role of Islamic

- work ethics. *Management Science Letters*, *10*(6), 1359–1368. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2019.11.021
- Stahl, N. A., & King, J. R. (2020). Expanding approaches for research: Understanding and using trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Developmental Education*, 44(1), 26-28. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1320570
- Steers, R., & Mowday, R. (1979). *Employee turnover and post decision accommodation*processes. Oregon Univ Eugene Graduate School of Management and Business.

 https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/pdfs/ADA079122.pdf
- Stein, M., Vincent-Hoeper, S., & Gregersen, S. (2020). Why busy leaders may have exhausted followers: A multilevel perspective on supportive leadership.

 Leadership & Organization Development Journal, 41(6), 829-845.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-11-2019-0477
- Suryani, N. N., & Parwita, G. B.S. (2021). The influence of transactional leadership style on employee performance with work motivation as intervening variable.

 International Journal of Sustainability Education and Global Creative Economic (ISJEGCE), 4(2), 137-145. https://doi.org/10.1234/ijsegce.v4i2.182
- Tamunomiebi, M. D., & Oyibo, C. (2020). Work-life balance and employee performance:

 A literature review. *European Journal of Business and Management Research*,

 5(2). https://doi.org/10.24018/EJBMR
- Tan, K. L., Sim, P. L., Goh, F., Leong, C., & Ting, H. (2020). Overwork and overtime on turnover intention in non-luxury hotels: Do incentives matter? *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Insights*, 3(4), 397-414. https://doi.org/10.1108/JHTI-09-

2019-0104

- Teng, E., Zhang, L., & Lou, M. (2020). Does approach crafting always benefit? The moderating role of job insecurity. *Journal of Psychology*, *154*(6), 426–445. https://doi.org10.1080/00223980.2020.1774484
- Terpstra-Tong, J., Ralston, D. A., Treviño, L. J., Naoumova, I., de la Garza Carranza, M. T., Furrer, O., Li, Y., & Darder, F. L. (2020). The quality of leader-member exchange (LMX): A multilevel analysis of individual-level, organizational-level and societal-level antecedents. *Journal of International Management*, *26*(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intman.2020.100760
- Theofanidis, D., & Fountouki, A. (2018). Limitations and delimitations in the research process. *Perioperative Nursing*, 7(3)155-163. https://doi/10.5281/zenodo.2552022
- Thuan, L. C. (2020). Motivating follower creativity by offering intellectual stimulation.

 *International Journal of Organizational Analysis, 28(4), 817–829.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-06-2019-1799
- Tian, G., & Zhang, Z. (2020). Linking empowering leadership to employee innovation:

 The mediating role of work engagement. *Social behavior & personality: An International Journal*, 48(10), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.9320
- Tian, H., Iqbal, S., Akhtar, S., Qalati, S. A., Anwar, F., & Khan, M. A. S. (2020). The impact of transformational leadership on employee retention: mediation and moderation through organizational citizenship behavior and communication.
 Frontiers in psychology, 314. https://doi.org/10.3389/fp-syg.2020.00314
- Topcu, M. N., & Hirst, W. (2020). Remembering a nation's past to imagine its future:

- The role of event specificity, phenomenology, valence, and perceived agency. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 46(3), 563-579. https://doi.org//10.1037/xlm0000746.supp
- Tosi, H. (2008). *Theories of Organization*. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.
- Tracey, J. B., & Hinkin, T. R. (2008, February). Contextual factors and cost profiles associated with employee turnover. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *49*(1), 12. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010880407310191
- Treviño, L. J., Egri, C. P., Ralston, D. A., Naoumova, I., Li, Y., Darder, F. L., de la Garza Carranza, M. T., & Furrer, O. (2020). A cross-cultural examination of personorganization fit: Is p-o fit congruent with or contingent on societal values?

 Management International Review* (MIR), 60(2), 287–314.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11575-020-00411-0
- Tsai, P. H., Tsai, Chen, C. J, & Tang, J. W. (2021). Key factors influencing talent retention and turnover in convenience stores: A comparison of managers' and employees' perspectives. *SAGE Open*, 11.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440211067240
- Tuan, L. T. (2020). Crafting the sales job collectively in the tourism industry: The roles of charismatic leadership and collective person-group fit. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, *45*, 245–255.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2020.08.003
- Ugwu, C. I., Onyancha, O. B., & Fombard, M. (2020). Transformational and transactional leadership and knowledge sharing in Nigerian university libraries.

- IFLA Journal, 46(3), 207–223. https://doi.org/10.1177/0340035220917987
- Ugwu, F. O., & Onyishi, I. E. (2020). The moderating role of person-environment fit on the relationship between perceived workload and work engagement among hospital nurses. *International Journal of Africa Nursing Sciences*, 13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijans.2020.100225
- Ujunwa, M. D. (2020) Understanding Leadership in a formal Organization: Overview roles and theories. Public Theories. Public Administration: Theory and Practice in Nigeria, 138. https://researchgate.net/profile/Gabriel-
 linkefe/publication/359426883 The Role of Public Administration in Modern

 States-The-Nigerian-Experience
 https://researchgate.net/profile/Gabriel-
 Inkefe/publication/359426883 The Role of Public Administration in Modern-States-The-Nigerian-Experience
- U. S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2019, March). *Industries at a glance: Specialty trade*retail: NAICS 238. https://www.bls.gov/iag/tgs/iag238.htm
- U. S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2019, March). Job openings and labor turnover summary. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/jolts-03152019.pdf
- U. S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2019, March). *Job openings and labor turnover- January 2019*. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.nr0.htm
- U. S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2022, March). *Job openings and labor turnover- January 2022*. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/jolts_03092022.pdf
- U. S. Department of Labor. (2019, March). *Quit levels and rates by industry and region seasonally adjusted. Table 3.* https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/jolts.pdf
- U. S. Small Business Administration. (2019, April). Frequently asked questions.

- https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/advocacy/SB-FAQ-2016 WEB.pdf
- U. S. Small Business Administration. (2019, April). *United States small business economic Profile*. https://cdn.advocacy.sba.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/23142719/2019-Small-Business-Profiles-US.pdf
- U. S. Small Business Administration. (2019, May). Small business drive job growth in United States; They account for 1.8 million net new jobs, latest data show. https://advocacy.sba.gov/2019/04/24/small-businesses-drive-job-growth-in-united-states-they-account-for-1-8-million-net-new-jobs-latest-data-show/
- Usman, M., Ali, M., Ogbonnaya, C., & Babalola, M. T. (2021). Fueling the intrapreneurial spirit: A closer look at how spiritual leadership motivates employee intrapreneurial behaviors. *Tourism Management*, 83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2020.104227
- van Berkel, N., Goncalves, J., Wac, K., Hosio, S., & Cox, A. L. (2020). Human accuracy in mobile data collection. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhcs.2020.102396
- van Hees, S. G., Carlier, B. E., Blonk, R. W., & Oomens, S. (2022). Promoting factors to stay at work among employees with common mental health problems: A multiple-stakeholder concept mapping study. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 2180.

 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.815604
- Vasileiou, K., Barnett, J., Thorpe, S., & Young, T. (2018) Characterising and justifying sample size sufficiency in interview-based studies: systematic analysis of qualitative health research over a 15-year period. *BMC Medical Research*

- Methodology, 18(1), N. PAG. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-018-0594-7
- Versiani, Â. F., Loureiro Rezende, S. F., Novaes Magalhães, A. T., & Vaz, S. L. (2018).

 The relationship between strategy making and organizational learning. *Revista Brasileira de Gestão de Negócios*, 20(2), 157–177.

 https://doi.org/10.7819/rbgn.v20i2.3888
- Vidal, G. G., Campdesuñer, R. P., Rodríguez, A. S., & Vivar, R. M. (2017). Contingency theory to study leadership styles of small businesses owner-managers at Santo Domingo, Ecuador. *International Journal of Engineering Business Management*. https://doi.org/10.1177/1847979017743172
- Vroom, R.H. (1964). Work and motivation. John Wiley and Sons.
- Wang, J., & Engelhard, G., Jr. (2019). Exploring the impersonal judgments and personal preferences of raters in rater-mediated assessments with unfolding models.

 *Educational and Psychological Measurement, 79(4), 773–795.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164419827345
- Weatherford, J., & Maitra, D. (2019). How online students approach bracketing: A survey research study. *Educational Research: Theory and Practice*, *30*(2), 91-102. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1248413.pdf
- Weber, M. (1978). Economy and society. University of California Press.
- Wells, J. E., & Welty Peachey, J. (2011). Turnover intentions: Do leadership behaviors and satisfaction with the leader matter? *Team Performance Management*, 17(1/2), 23-40. https://doi.org/10.1108/13527591111114693
- William H., M., Rodger W., G., Herbert H., H., & B. M., M. (1979). Review and

- conceptual analysis of the employee turnover process. *Psychological Bulletin*, 86(3), 493–522. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.86.3.493
- Wieser, V. E., Luedicke, M. K., & Hemetsberger, A. (2021). Charismatic entrainment:

 How brand leaders and consumers co-create charismatic authority in the

 marketplace. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 48(4), 731–751.

 https://doi.org/10.1093/jcr/ucab035
- Wong, S. I., & Berntzen, M. N. (2019). Transformational leadership and leader–member exchange in distributed teams: The roles of electronic dependence and team task interdependence. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 92, 381–392.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.11.032
- Wu, I. (Ray), & Chi, N. (2020). The journey to leave: Understanding the roles of perceived ease of movement, proactive personality, and person–organization fit in overqualified employees' job searching process. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 41(9), 851–870. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2470
- Xu, A., Baysari, M. T., Stocker, S. L., Leow, L. J., Day, R. O., & Carland, J. E. (2020).
 Researchers' views on, and experiences with, the requirement to obtain informed consent in research involving human participants: a qualitative study. *BMC Medical Ethics*, 21(1), 93. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12910-020-00538-7
- Xu, Z., Li, X., Sun, X., Cheng, M., & Xu, J. (2022). The relationship between self-sacrificial leadership and employee creativity: multilevel mediating and moderating role of shared vision. *Management Decision*.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-05-2021-0640

- Yang, L. (2022). Exploring the relationship among transformational leadership, employees' commitment to an organization, clan culture and adhocracy culture within Taiwan's nurturing foundation for the disabled within Taiwan.

 *International Journal of Organizational Innovation, 15(2), 30–4. https://ijoionline.org
- Yehuda, E. (2018). Responsible leadership and the climate of quality service in public organizations in Israel. *Analele Universitatii "Eftimie Murgu*" Resita. Fascicola II. Studii Economice, *25*, 228–235. https://doi.org/10.24818/RMCI.2019.1.30
- Yiğit, B., & Bozkurt, S. (2017). A content analysis of servant leadership studies.

 *International Journal of Organizational Leadership, 6(2), 190–196.

 https://doi.org/10.33844/ijol.2017.60312
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Designs and methods* (6th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Yin, R. K. (2015). *Qualitative research from start to finish* (2nd ed.). The Guilford Press.
- Yitong Yu, Shi Xu, Gang Li, & Da Shit. (202). Applications of the experience sampling method: a research agenda for hospitality management. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *32*(4), 1625-1641. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCH-04-2019-0362
- Yucel, İ. (2021). Transformational Leadership and Turnover Intentions: The Mediating Role of Employee Performance during the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Administrative Sciences*, 11(3), 81. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci11030081
- Yue, C., & Xu, X. (2019). Review of Quantitative Methods Used in Chinese Educational

- Research, 1978-2018. *ECNU Review of Education*, *2*(4), 515–543. https://doi.org/10.1177/2096531119886692
- Yue, C. A. (2021). Navigating change in the era of COVID-19: The role of top leaders' charismatic rhetoric and employees' organizational identification. *Public Relations Review*, 47(5), 102118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2021.102118
- Yukongdi, V., & Shrestha, P. (2020). The influence of affective commitment, job satisfaction and job stress on turnover intention: A study of Nepalese bank employees. *Review of Integrative Business and Economics Research*, *9*, 88-98. https://sibresearch.org/uploads/3/4/0/9/34097180/riber_9-s1_07_b19-126_88-98.pdf
- Zdaniuk, A., & Bobocel, D. R. (2015). The role of idealized influence leadership in promoting workplace forgiveness. *Leadership Quarterly*, *26*(5), 863–877. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leagua.2015.06.008
- Zhang, X., Jinpeng, X., & Khan, F. (2020). The influence of social media on employee's knowledge sharing motivation: A two-factor theory perspective. *Sage Open,10*. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020942495
- Zhao, C., Tian, G., Wen, Z., & Gao, X. (2021). Charismatic leadership and millennial employee innovation performance relationship mediated by employees' leadership, professional, and organizational identification. Social Behavior & Personality: An International Journal, 49(1), 1–11.

 https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.9643
- Zhao, Y., & Xie, B. (2020). Social effects of engaged leaders on subordinates'

- experiences in the workplace. Social Behavior & Personality: *An International Journal*, 48(9), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.9244
- Zheng, W., Sharan, K., & Tao, Z. (2010). A critical review of employee turnover model (1938-2009) and development in perspective of performance. *African Journal of Business Management*. *4*(19), 4146-4158.

 https://academicjournals.org/journal/AJBM/article-full-text-pdf/A4AE50218071
- Zimmerman, R. D., Swider, B. W., & Boswell, W. R. (2019). Synthesizing content models of employee turnover. *Human Resource Management*, *58*(1), 99–114. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.21938
- Zubair Hassan. (2022). Employee retention through effective human resource management practices in Maldives: Mediation effects of compensation and rewards system. *Journal of Entrepreneurship, Management and Innovation*, 18(2), 137–173. https://doi.org/10.7341/20221825

Appendix A: Interview Questions

Research Question

What strategies do some retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 2. What principal barriers did you experience when implementing strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 3. What role do leaders play in your strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 4. How does your organization assess the effectiveness of its strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?
- 5. What additional information would you like to share about your organization's strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover?

Appendix B: Interview Protocol

The purpose of this study is to explore that retail store managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover in the food industry. The targeted population for this study will consist of six retail leaders from two mid-to-large retail food organization in Chicago with successful strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The findings from the study may contribute to positive business practice by discovering effective strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. The recommendations from the study may also have a positive impact on retail businesses by providing retail store managers with strategies to preserve their business by reducing voluntary employee turnover costs.

Interview	ee:		
Date:			
Time:			

Procedures:

- 1. I will log into the interview five minutes early to check internet connectivity and to be on time.
- 2. I will welcome the participant and introduce myself.
- 3. I will provide the participant with the purpose of my study and thank the interviewee for their willingness to participate.
- 4. I will review the electronic informed consent form with the participant.
- 5. I will ask the participant for permission to begin recording.
- 6. I will advise the participant that the interview is voluntary and that the participant can withdraw at any time.

- 7. I will inform the participant that the interview will take approximately 1 hour to complete.
- 8. I will start the interview by recording the participant's coded name, date, and time.
- 9. I will ask the participant the six interview and follow-up questions if necessary.
- 10. At the end of the interview, I will thank the participant for their contribution and time.
- 11. I will inform the participant that I will email a 1–2-page summary of my interpretations for accuracy.
- 12. I will conclude the interview and inform the participant that I will email a \$25

 Target gift card for their participation and provide my contact information for any questions.